# Lessons from the past

Historical landscape elements for passive outdoor microclimate control



Michiel Bakx Msc Thesis Landscape Architecture Wageningen University August 2019

# Lessons from the past

Historical landscape elements for passive outdoor microclimate control in contemporary Dutch cities

Michiel Bakx Draft Msc Thesis Landscape Architecture Wageningen University August 2019 © Michiel Bakx Chair Group Landscape Architecture Wageningen University August 2019

All rights reserved. No part of this thesis may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without the prior written permission of either the author or the Wageningen University Landscape Architecture Chairgroup.

Michiel Johannes Helenus Bakx Registration number: 960628031090 michiel.bakx@wur.nl LAR-80436 Master Thesis Landscape Architecture

Landscape Architecture Chair Group Phone: +31 317 484 056 Fax: +31 317 482 166 E-mail: office.lar@wur.nl www.lar.wur.nl

Postbus 47 6700 AA, Wageningen The Netherlands



## Supervisor & examiner

dr. dipl. ing. Sanda Lenzholzer Associate professor Landscape Architecture Wageningen University

## Examiner

dr. João Cortesão Assistant Professor Landscape Architecture Wageningen University

# Abstract

The development of cities and their urban fabric has resulted in two distinctive phenomena that are problematic to thermal comfort: the urban heat island effect and urban wind nuisance. Since the urban heat island effect becomes more severe with climate change and more people start living in cities, it becomes ever more urgent to provide passive urban microclimate control measures. One way to come up with new measures for microclimate control is through studying precedents from the past. This is based on the belief that historical landscapes evolved from centuries of knowledge about dealing with climatic conditions.

In order to identify and describe historical landscape elements for microclimate control, this thesis starts with exploratory open-ended interviews, followed by in-depth historical literature and imagery review. From this, it appears that tree lanes, vertically shaped trees ("leilindes"), berceaux, hedges, shelterbelts, green walls, umbrella trees ("etagelindes") and weeping trees were in some cases purposefully developed for microclimate control. Then, through a scientific literature review the microclimatic performance of tree lanes, green walls, hedges and shelterbelts is identified. As there is no scientific literature on the microclimatic effects of vertically shaped trees, berceaux, umbrella trees and weeping trees, the software ENVI-met is used to simulate their microclimatic effects. The simulations indicated that all historical landscape elements for microclimate control have the potential to improve thermal comfort.

Finally, new prototypes of the earlier identified historical and often non-urban landscape elements are developed that fit contemporary Dutch shopping streets. This is done by adjusting the landscape elements for test beds that are representative of the shopping streets of the three largest Dutch cities. First, the historical landscape elements are adjusted to reduce heat stress. These prototypes are evaluated and the prototypes that score highest on heat stress reduction are adjusted to reduce cold stress as well. Eventually, the most efficient prototypes are implemented in two real streets. By means of this research through design process, it becomes clear which landscape elements are able to significantly improve thermal comfort in shopping streets and how they have to be adjusted to this context.

**Keywords:** thermal comfort, urban microclimate; passive microclimate control, historical landscape elements, green landscape elements, ENVI-met, design prototypes, shopping streets

Ш

# Preface

This thesis is written as part of the master track landscape architecture at Wageningen University. With my thesis I aspire to provide new insights into urban microclimate control. I am drawn towards this topic as the urban microclimate is an important aspect of outdoor public space quality that is largely affected by urban design. For that reason, I believe it is the responsibility of landscape designers, amongst other disciplines, to create thermally comfortable public spaces.

In my aim to contribute to this responsibility, I have written my MSc thesis with great pleasure. During my thesis I achieved novel skills in researching historical landscapes and designing for the urban microclimate. I could not have achieved this without the great help from others. First of all, I would like to thank my interviewees, Hans Renes, Jelle Vervloet, Reinout Rutte, Oscar Borsen and Kees van Dam for providing me with a great start of my thesis. Then, I want to give special thanks to Bert Heusinkveld for helping me with completing the microclimate simulations in ENVI-met.

Next to that, I am very grateful for the help from my supervisor Sanda Lenzholzer, who helped me to make important decisions throughout my thesis. I am also very thankful for the organisation of the Climatelier sessions, in which I could receive feedback from João Cortesão and fellow students with a special interest in the urban microclimate. Last but not least, I want to thank my family and friends for their endless support and patience. With my thesis I hope to inspire and challenge others to take their responsibility for the urban microclimate and thereby create aesthetically appealing and thermally comfortable public spaces.

# **Table of contents**

Abst Prefa		
Intr	oduction	2
1.1	Introduction	3

1.2	Problem statement	5
1.3	Knowledge gap	5
1.4	Research questions	6
1.5	Research design	6

# 

## Historical landscape elements for microclimate control

3.1	Method	21
3.2	Vertically shaped trees	23
3.3	Tree lanes	25
3.4	Berceaux	28
3.5	Shelterbelts	30
3.6	Hedges	35
3.7	Green walls	37
3.8	Weeping trees	39
3.9	Umbrella trees	40
3.10	Summary	41

02	Theoretical framework		10
	2.1	Introduction	11
	2.2	Thermal comfort	11
	2.3	Urban microclimate	13
	2.4	Microclimate control	16
	2.2	Historical landscape elements	18



# Influence of historical landscape 44 elements on the microclimate

4.1	Introduction	45	5

- 4.2 Literature review 4.3 **ENVI-met simulations**
- 4.4
- Conclusion

# <u>05</u>

Test bed identification		
5.1 5.2 5.3	Introduction Test bed identification Summary	69 69 75

07	Discussion and conclusion		
	7.1 7.2	Discussion Conclusion	

<u>06</u>	Adapted versions of historical landscape elements		78
	6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 6.6	Introduction Heat stress: East-West streets Cold stress: East-West streets Heat stress: Southwest-Northeast streets Cold stress: Southwest-Northeast streets Implementation	79 81 88 91 97 100
	References		115

Appendix



Berceaux at

estate Heemstede, in Houten (Moucheron, 1695-1700)

# Chapter 1

Introduction

# **1.1 Introduction**

### Urbanisation

It is predicted that the number of people living in cities will increase globally from 55% to 68% until 2050 (United Nations, 2018). Not only globally, but also nationally it is expected that the four biggest Dutch cities (figure 1.1.1) and most mid-sized Dutch cities will continue to grow (CBS, 2016). Therefore, the need to control the urban (micro-) climate increases.



# **Figure 1.1.1** Urban growth of the four biggest Dutch cities (after Kooiman, et al., 2016)

#### **Urban microclimate**

The urban microclimate is different from the rural microclimate, which mainly manifests itself in two distinct phenomena. First of all, urban air temperatures are generally higher than their surrounding rural air temperatures (Oke, et al., 2017). This phenomenon is called the urban heat island (UHI) effect and was already observed by Luke Howard for the city of London in 1833 (Oke, et al., 2017). Secondly, while large scale wind patterns are not influenced much by the often-flat Dutch countryside, they are radically modified above urban surfaces due to their high surface roughness. This higher roughness is the result of buildings, that act as impermeable obstacles that force all wind to flow around them. As a result, a lot of turbulence can be caused around buildings, resulting in locally very high wind speeds.

Both the urban heat island and wind nuisance affect thermal comfort and thereby the amount of time people spent in outdoor public spaces such as parks, squares, and streets (Kleerekoper, et al., 2012). For that reason, thermal comfort is a critically important indicator for outdoor space quality (Ghasemi, et al., 2015). Besides that, the urban microclimate is also important through its effects on safety (Szűcs, 2013), buildings' energy consumption (through heating and ventilation; McPherson, 1994) and potential health effects on vulnerable people (e.g. dehydration, kidney failure, exhaustion, heat cramps and heat rash; Lenzholzer, 2015), On top of that, it is estimated that the heat wave in the Netherlands in 2003 caused between 1400-2200 deaths (Albers, et al., 2015).

#### **Climate change**

The urban microclimate will change due to the effects of climate change. For the Netherlands, the KNMI (2015) developed four different climate scenarios. These scenarios are the result of the combination of two parameters: a moderate (G) or high rise in temperature (W) and a low (L) or high (H) change in air flow patterns. All scenarios indicate that the average air temperature will rise (figure 1.1.2). In the worst-case scenario the number of hot days with a minimum temperature of 25 °C are expected to triple by 2050 (KNMI, 2015). Consequently, the urban heat load and its aforementioned effects on the human population are expected to be exacerbated by climate change.

#### **Microclimate control**

In the light of urbanisation and climate change, policy makers increasingly recognise the need to improve the urban microclimate. So far, multiple climate adaptation strategies have been developed and applied. Yet, some of these measures consume excessive amounts of energy. Examples of such measures include evaporative cooling systems (Montazeri, et al, 2015) and pedestrian ventilation systems (Mirzaei, & Haghighat, 2010). While these measures consume energy, they emit greenhouse gasses and thereby even contribute to climate change (figure 1.1.3). In order avoid this, it is essential to apply energy passive microclimate control measures.







# **1.2 Problem statement**

#### Historical green landscape elements

Historical landscapes were shaped by the people who lived and worked within it and were the result of pragmatic adaptation to local circumstances. In relation to the microclimate, the landscape evolved from centuries of knowledge about dealing with the exposure of climatic conditions (Chandel, et al, 2016).

Next to that, as historical landscape elements for microclimate control were built before the large-scale abstraction of fossil fuels, they effectively used energy in a passive way. In other words, historical landscape elements for microclimate control were limited by energy available from direct sunlight, wind and running water (Hough, 1984). Therefore, studying historical landscape elements for outdoor microclimate control will help to broaden the scope of passive low energy microclimate control measures for the future.

# 1.3 Knowledge gap

Between 1996 and 2011, 175 studies have been published that examine what can be learned from the sustainable character of historical architecture (Vellinga, 2013). In relation to climate control specifically, numerous articles have been published on what can be learned from passive warming and cooling systems of vernacular buildings (Dili, et al, 2010; Zhai, & Previtali, 2010; Desogus, et al, 2016).

Yet, in the field of landscape architecture, only one nonscientific book (Sullivan, & Treib, 2002) and two scientific studies (Attia, 2006; Hagen, 2011) have been published on the performance of historical landscape elements for outdoor microclimate control. While these studies focused on arid or warm climates no research has been published on these historical landscape elements for temperate climate zones (Köppen classification 'Cfb'). Nevertheless, many landscape elements that seemed to have a role in outdoor microclimate control exist(ed) for temperate climate zones: pruned trees, shelterbelts, tree lanes, vegetated walls and many others.

Hence, exploratory research into historical landscape elements for outdoor microclimate control will contribute to new knowledge and adapting these landscape elements to fit contemporary cities will broaden the scope of much desired passive microclimate control measures.

# **1.4 Research questions**

This research aims to create new versions of historical landscape elements for microclimate control in cities. It focusses on the microclimate of street canyons in specific, as these are the most common type of urban outdoor space.

First, this research aims to identify historical landscape elements for microclimate control in temperate climate zones. Next, the performance of these landscape elements on the microclimate is assessed. Finally, these landscape elements will be implemented and adjusted to testbeds in order to adapt them to enhance thermal comfort in the context of contemporary Dutch streets.

Therefore, the general research question of this study is:

### Which historical landscape elements for microclimate control could be adjusted in favour of thermal comfort in contemporary Dutch urban streets?

This research question will be answered through addressing the following three sub-research questions:

SRQ 1: What are historical landscape elements for microclimate control in the Netherlands?

SRQ 2: How do these historical landscape elements perform on microclimate control?

SRQ 3: How to implement these historical landscape elements in favour of thermal comfort in contemporary Dutch urban streets?

# 1.5 Research design

To answer the first sub-research question, open in-depth interviews with Dutch experts in historical geography, garden history and history of urban planning are conducted. The suggestions following from these interviews are researched through studying both written and visual data (maps, paintings, drawings).

The second sub-research question is answered through studying scientific literature that describes the microclimatic performance of the previously identified landscape elements. For the landscape elements whose climatic effects were not described in scientific literature yet, ENVI-met is used to examine their microclimatic effects. ENVI-met is a threedimensional model that simulates the urban microclimate, based on vegetation-surface-air interactions.

The final sub-research question is answered through testing the fitness of new versions of historical landscape elements for contemporary streets. First relevant test beds were identified, which are generalised abstractions of existing streets for which the landscape elements are refitted. In the first design phase, the landscape elements were adjusted to reduce heat stress and in the second design phase landscape elements were altered to reduce cold stress as well. Finally, the landscape elements that scored highest on both cold and heat stress reduction were selected and virtually implemented in real streets.

A graphic overview of the research design is presented is represented in figure 1.5.1. A more extensive description of the methodology used to answer each research question is given at the beginning of chapter 3,4, 5 and 6.



Figure 1.5.1 Overview research methods



**Figure II** Berceau at 'slot Zeist' Stoopendaal (1670-1680)

# Chapter 2

Theoretical framework

# **2.1 Introduction**

The theoretical framework explains the two most important concepts of this research. First it explains thermal comfort and its relationship with the urban microclimate. Next, it describes historical landscape elements and their ability to influence the urban microclimate in favour of thermal comfort.

# 2.2 Thermal comfort

As stated before, thermal comfort is one of the most important indicators of outdoor public space quality (Ghasemi, et al., 2015). Thermal comfort can be defined as "the condition of mind that expresses satisfaction with the thermal environment (Höppe, 2002)." It is associated with three kind of factors: personal, psychological and climatological (figure 2.2.1). The personal factors that influence thermal comfort include age, gender, thermal history, metabolism, activity, climate habituation and clothing (Lenzholzer, 2015). Apart from activity level, these personal factors cannot be influenced with landscape or urban design interventions and are therefore not taken further into account in this thesis.

Besides these personal factors, several psychological factors influence thermal comfort. For example, Nikolopoulou and Steemers (2003) found that naturalness, expectations, experience (short-/long-term), time of exposure, perceived control and environmental stimulation contribute to thermal comfort. In line with this, more studies found that green areas are perceived as more thermally comfortable (Klemm, et al., 2014). While some of these aspects can be influenced by small-scale design interventions, it is difficult to quantify and evaluate the effects of these design interventions on thermal comfort.





Finally, the climatological factors that influence thermal comfort include wind speed, air temperature, relative humidity and mean radiant temperature (figure 2.2.2). Mean radiant temperature is the combination of shortwave radiation, which is emitted by the sun, and longwave radiation, which is emitted by urban materials. This thesis focusses on these climatological aspects as they can both be influenced by small-scale design interventions, either directly or indirectly, and are quantifiable (Lenzholzer, 2015).





One way to quantify the climatological factors in relation to thermal comfort is through the human energy balance. The human energy balance is calculated as the difference between the incoming and outgoing energy fluxes of the human body. If the energy balance is close to zero, the body is well able to keep a constant body temperature and no thermal stress is experienced. In order to establish a correlation between the energy balance and thermal comfort, Fanger (1972) exposed a panel of 1565 people to controlled climatological conditions and asked them to express thermal comfort on a scale ranging from +3 (very hot) to -3 (very cold). This resulted in the development of the Pedicted Mean Vote (PMV) index (figure 2.2.3)

PMV	Physiological stress level	Physiological responses
-3.5	Extreme cold stress	Decrease in core temperature and shivering.
-2.5	Strong cold stress	Vasoconstriction, core to skin temperature gradient increases.
-1.5	Slight cold stress	Localized cooling, need for gloves.
-0,5/0.5	No thermal stress	Comfortable, sweat rate < 100 g/h.
1.5	Slight heat stress	Positive change in rate of sweating, and skin temperature.
2.5	Strong heat stress	Sweat rate > 200g/h.
3.5	Extreme heat stress	Increase in core temperature, maximum sweat rate(>650 g/h)

Figure 2.2.3

Description of PMV in relation to physiological stress levels and responses (Taleghani, et al., 2015).

# 2.3 Urban microclimate

Due to the focus on the climatological aspects of thermal comfort in this thesis, it is important to understand the two distinct urban microclimate phenomena as defined in the introduction. For that reason, the urban heat island and urban wind nuisance are discussed in detail in this paragraph.

#### 2.3.1 Urban heat island

As mentioned before, the temperature difference between urban and rural areas is called the urban heat island (UHI). The urban heat island is caused by five main factors (Albers, et al., 2015; Kleerekoper, et al, 2012; Lenzholzer, 2015). These are illustrated in figure 2.3.1 and include an increased amount of surface that receives shortwave radiation (1), increased heat storage and release of urban materials (2), reduced ventilation (3), reduced evaporation through lack of vegetation and soil sealing (5), and anthropogenic heat emissions (5).

#### **Seasonal variation**

The UHI-effect follows a seasonal cycle that is strongly related to the yearly changing solar path (Oke, et al., 2017). In summer the sun is positioned much higher and its path is much longer. This results in shorter shadow patterns compared to those in other seasons. At June 21st the sun reaches its highest point and has its longest path, casting the least amount of shadow and resulting in the greatest number of irradiance hours. So, for a sunny 21st June, the effect of shortwave radiation on the urban heat island will be most severe (Lenzholzer, 2015).

Besides that, the seasonal variation of the UHI is also related to the seasonal variation in wind speed and cloud cover. Wind influences the UHI effect as it contributes to atmospheric mixing and thereby brings in cooler rural air into the street canyon and reduces the UHI-effect (Oke, et al., 2017). Finally, cloud cover is related to the UHI as clouds absorb long- and shortwave radiation (Oke, et al., 2017). On cloudy days, less shortwave radiation is expected to reach the urban canopy layer and the UHI-effect will be less severe. In summary, the UHI effect occurs most strongly for days with low wind speeds and clear skies.



Figure 2.3.1 Causes of urban heat island effect: increased amount of surface receiveing shortwave radiation (1), heat storage and release of urban materials (2), reduced ventilation (3), reduced evaporation (4) and anthropogenic heat emissions (5). (Based on Kleerekoper, 2016).

#### **Spatial variation**

Apart from its seasonal variation, the UHI also varies spatially. This can be explained by the relationship of the UHI with the urban surface cover (figure 2.3.1; causes 2 & 3) and urban structure (figure 2.3.1; causes 1 & 4). In other words, the UHI-effect is worst in high density urban areas with a significant amount of paved surface.

#### 2.3.2 Wind nuisance

While large-scale wind patterns generally have a horizontal direction above the Dutch flat countryside, their direction becomes immensely diverse in urban areas. This is due to the presence of buildings, that act as impermeable and inflexible obstacles, forcing all wind to flow around them (Oke, et al., 2017). In the next part of this paragraph, simplified wind patterns for freestanding buildings and typical street canyons are explained.

#### Freestanding buildings

Freestanding buildings generally influence perpendicular winds as shown by figure 2.3.2. In front of the wind ward walls air pressure increases due to the compression of wind. Air pressure reaches its maximum at two third of the building height above the centre of the wind facing wall, from where it diverges vertically and horizontally over and around the building (Oke, et al., 2017). The compression of air around the building causes corner streams with higher wind speeds. Then, behind the building there is a wake zone with decreased wind speeds. Located within this wake zone lies the cavity zone, which has restricted air exchange outside this zone (Oke, et al., 2017).



Figure 2.3.2 Air flow around individual buildings (Based on Lenzholzer, 2015)

As a rule of thumb, the dimensions of the cavity zone are defined by those of the building. For cubic buildings the cavity zone generally reaches up to 2 to 3 times the height of the building from the leeward facing wall (Oke, et al., 2017). Next to that, the length of the cavity zone is also influenced by the building depth: if the building depth increases, the length of the cavity zone decreases (Lenzholzer, 2015). Consequently, for buildings with a small H/L ratio, the cavity zone can grow to about 12 times the building height (Oke, et al., 2017).

Finally, for buildings with heights exceeding 20 metres, additional phenomena occur: more wind is deflected downwards, called downwash, and additional corner streams will develop (Lenzholzer, 2015). This can cause dangerously high wind speeds at pedestrian level.

#### Street canyons

If buildings are part of a street canyon, different wind patterns occur depending on the height and width of the street canyon and the wind direction relative to the street canyon.

#### Height and width (H/W ratio)

If streets are relatively narrow and have a H/W ratio above 0.7, a skimming flow will occur (figure 2.3.3a). In these streets the main wind does not interfere with the street canyon. As a result, these street canyons are rather sheltered (Lenzholzer, 2015). When the street is more wide (H/W ratio between 0.3 and 0.7), winds do enter the street canyon (figure 2.3.3b), but wind speeds remain limited (Lenzholzer, 2015). Finally, for widely spaced street canyons (with H/W below 0.35) wind patterns look similar to those of wind patterns along freestanding buildings (figure 2.3.3c). While the width of the street exceeds twice the height of the building, wind will almost regain its original speed. In this type of streets most wind nuisance is experienced (Oke, et al., 2017)

### Wind direction

Wind patterns within the street canyon are the result of the original wind direction relative to the street canyon. The three situations explained previously only occur for perpendicular wind directions. For wind directions that run parallel to the street canyon, a channelling effect will occur and for wind directions with an intermediate angle towards the street canyon, a helical vortex will occur (figure 2.3.4; Oke, et al., 2017).





# **2.4 Microclimate control**

Under certain climatological circumstances the aforementioned UHI-effect and urban wind nuisance will exacerbate thermal discomfort. For that reason, microclimate control measures should be taken to enhance thermal comfort. This can be achieved through controlling the most important climatological factors that determine thermal comfort, which include mean radiant temperature (short-and longwave radiation), wind speed, air temperature and relative humidity (figure 2.2.2).

#### 1. Shading/solar allowance

Shortwave radiation affects thermal comfort both directly and indirectly. While a part of the incoming shortwave radiation reaches the skin and directly influences the physiological energy balance, most shortwave radiation reaches urban materials and is stored as heat (Oke, et al., 2017). Then, as a result of the temperature difference between these heated urban surfaces and the ambient air, heat is exchanged from the urban surfaces to the air. This leads to increased air temperatures that affect thermal comfort as well. Due to this relationship between shortwave radiation exposure and thermal comfort, heat stress can be minimised by reducing the amount of incoming shortwave radiation and cold stress can be minimised by allowing maximum solar exposure.

The influence of green landscape elements on shortwave radiation depends on their leaf area index (LAI) and shape (Smithers, et al., 2018). The LAI is species dependent and describes foliage density (Chen, & Black, 1992). The LAI determines the shading intensity, varying from deep shade for trees with high LAI values to dappled shade for trees

with low LAI values. Then, the shape of the green landscape elements directly determines its shading pattern. Compared to evergreen trees, deciduous trees better allow shortwave radiation in seasons when cold stress is most severe.

While shading directly reduces shortwave radiation - which is the most significant climatological factor determining thermal comfort (Lenzholzer, 2015; Taleghani, et al., 2015) - and it indirectly reduces air temperature, shading/solar allowance most significantly influences thermal comfort.

#### 2. Ventilation/wind blocking

Wind influences thermal comfort through the uptake of transpiratory moist from the body and through convective cooling (Lenzholzer, 2015). Depending on the climatological context, wind can both be beneficial and detrimental to thermal comfort. On cold days, green landscape elements can improve thermal comfort through channeling wind away from pedestrian levels. However, on days with air temperatures above 21°C wind improves thermal comfort (Kleerekoper, 2016). The ability of green landscape elements to influence wind speed depends on their porosity, which influences the length of the wake zone and the maximum wind speed reduction (Cornelis, & Gabriels, 2005). Similarly to buldings, the height and width of the landscape element also influences the size of the wake zone (see section 2.3.2). Due to the relative importance of wind speed on thermal comfort (Cocolo, et al., 2017) and the ability of landscape elements to directly influence wind speed, ventilation and wind blocking are considered the second most significant aspect in relation to thermal comfort.

#### 3. Longwave radiation trapping/allowance

Urban materials cool down through emitting longwave radiation (Oke, et al., 2017). The cooling rate of urban materials is dependent on the sky view factor, defined as the relative amount of sky that can be viewed from a certain point in the city (Svensson, 2004). If green landscape elements reduce the sky view factor through obstructing the sky, longwave radiation will be trapped. While this has a negative effect on heat stress, it will reduce cold stress. Both the LAI and crown width of the landscape element determine the amount of longwave radiation trapping. However, longwave radiation cooling especially manifests itself after sunset (Oke, et al., 2016), when not many people use public space. Next to that, longwave radiation contains less energy than shortwave radiation (North Carolina Climate Office, 2012). Therefore this aspect influences thermal comfort less significantly.

#### 4. Evaporative cooling potential

Green landscape elements can help to cool the ambient air temperature through the process of evapotranspiration, which converts sensible heat into latent heat (Moss, et al., 2019). However, the evaporative cooling potential of green landscape elements is species dependent and related to the LAI, transpiration rate and crown volume (Stratópoulos, et al., 2018; Moss, et al., 2019). Besides that, the cooling potential of vegetation is also related to environmental factors. Amongst these factors, water availability is the most critical factor. As heat waves are often related to periods of ground water deficit (Shashua-Bar, et al., 2011), it is important to select drought resistant species. To indicate the relative importance of evaporative cooling, Shashua-Bar and Hoffman (2000) found that shading accounted for 80% of air temperature reduction underneath a tree canopy, while evaporation only accounted for the remaining 20%. While evaporative cooling accounts for a small amount of reduction in air temperature, it influences thermal comfort less significantly.

#### Summary

In summary, landscape elements can reduce heat stress through shading and evaporation. In doing so, these landscape elements should not obstruct ventilation and longwave radiation (figure 2.4.1). In autumn landscape elements can reduce cold stress through blocking wind and trapping longwave radiation. In blocking wind and trapping longwave radiation, it is important that these landscape elements do allow maximum solar radiation (figure 2.4.2).



# 2.5 Historical landscape elements

First, in order to explain what is meant with historical landscape elements, it is necessary to define the word landscape. The original word for landscape - landschap - consists of two words; 'land' and 'schap'. 'Land' means a demarcated area or plot of land. 'Schap' translates to the noun shape and denotes that the land is shaped by man. In other words, society shaped the environment in favour of its existential, economic, social, cultural and mental needs by means of available knowledge, technologies and resources (Bastian, et al., 2013).

Each landscape consists of landscape elements. Landscape elements are defined as the building blocks that determine the visual structure of the landscape. Next to that, landscape elements can be interpreted as documents of the cultural and economic life of former human generations in the landscape (Bastian, et al., 2013). In this thesis historical landscape elements are defined as elements that existed before 1900. From then on, the invention of heating, ventilation and cooling technologies led to the neglect of landscape elements for energy passive microclimate control.

As landscape elements are always the combined result of their environmental and socio-cultural context, they cannot be studied separate from their context (Bastian, et al., 2013). Furthermore, landscape elements often provided multiple functions at the same time. For example, a hedge could have been planted to demarcate boundaries, but also as barrier to wind, sight, cattle and intruders. As some of these functions might still be relevant in contemporary cities, it is important to describe the multifunctionality of the hisotircal landscape elements for microclimate control.

There are different ways to categorise landscape elements. One of these categories distinguishes landscape elements based on their function, such as Renes (1992) and Schuyf (1986). These categories describe either their contemporary or historical functions. Another way to categorise landscape elements is based on their spatial characteristics and divides landscape elements into linear, point and surface elements (Koomen, et al., 2007). Due to the relationship between spatial form and microclimate, this categorisation is more relevant for this thesis.

In this thesis the scope is limited to green landscape elements. Green landscape elements are opted for as they have the ability to improve thermal comfort through evaporative cooling (section 2.3). Next to that, green landscape elements have the additional benefit of improving psychological thermal comfort through increasing the perceived naturalness (section 2.1). Finally, green landscape elements are most preferred as they are not only able to improve thermal comfort, but also have numerous sidebenefits. Green landscape elements can for example promote mental and physical health, attract urban wildlife, offer aesthetical experiences, contribute to urban stormwater management, reduce CO2 concentrations, and produce food and timber resources (Niemelä, et al., 2010). In the next part of this paragraph their ability to influence the microclimate is discussed further.



**Figure II** Malie Baen Amsterdam (Stoopendaal, ± 1725)

# Chapter 3

Historical landscape elements for microclimate control

# 3.1 Method

Until now, no research has been done to document the historical landscape elements that were originally created for microclimate control in temperate climate zones. In order to get a first overview of these landscape elements, interviews were held with three experts on historical geography (Hans Renes, Jelle Vervloet, & Oscar Borsen), one expert on garden history (Kees van Dam) and one expert on urban history (Reinout Rutte). The interviewees were chosen based on their expertise to cover a range of rural, garden and urban landscape elements.

As the interviewees were not likely to be experts on the urban microclimate, the interviews started with a short presentation about the urban microclimate phenomena and the principles of landscape elements to mitigate heat and cold stress (see chapter 2). After this short presentation, the interviewees were asked to come up with historical landscape elements that either aimed to influence the microclimate or had an important microclimatic side-effect. An open-ended interview followed that took approximately one hour per interview in which the interviewees came up with several historical landscape elements.

The interviewees mentioned water features such as citycanals, fountains and water meadows for their indirect effect on the microclimate for their evaporative cooling potential. Next to that, historical urban materials such as permeable pavements and white plastered walls were mentioned for their side-effect. Then, the landscape elements of which the interviewees beleived that they were originally created for their microclimatic effects, consist of green and non-green landscape elements. Amongst the non-green landscape elements, fruit walls were mentioned by multiple interviewees. These walls were purposefully constructed to create a microclimate favourable for the growth of fruit. Finally, amongst green landscape elements for microclimate control, vertically shaped trees, tree lanes and berceaux were mentioned most often. The results of the interviews are represented in figure 3.1.1. The font size of the landscape element represents the number of interviewees that mentioned the element.





After achieving a first overview of relevant historical landscape elements, their microclimatic purpose, spatial characteristics, multifunctionality and context was researched. Historical literature about their microclimatic purpose was found in the special collections department of Wageningen University, the digital library for Dutch letters (DBNL) and Google Books. Search terms included different names of each landscape element in relation to its potential microclimatic effects (e.g. sun, shadow, shelter, wind) and was restricted to literature published before 1900.

Then, information about the spatial characteristics of the landscape elements was obtained through scrutinizing historical drawings, paintings and photographs from books with historical images of estate gardens and urban and rural landscapes. These books were found in the special collections department of Wageningen University. Next to that, images were searched more specifically in provincial and national online image libraries, such as Rijksdienst voor het Cultureel Erfgoed (n.d.), Het Utrechts Archief (n.d.) and Beelbank Groningen (n.d.). Search queries included different names for each landscape element and results were limited to images made before 1900. These historical sources often provided information about the multifunctionality and context of these landscape elements as well.

Lastly, additional information was obtained from contemporary books, magazines and online documents through searching for different names of each landscape element in the Wageningen University library and in the Google search browser. The following part of this chapter describes the microclimatic purpose, spatial characteristics, multifunctionality and context of the identified historical landscape elements.

# **3.2 Vertically shaped trees**

Vertically shaped trees are defined as trees with vertically dimensioned branches, supported either without (1) or with the help of a trellis (2).

#### Without trellis

At least since the Middle Ages pruned trees have been planted along Southern facing facades to shade buildings. This helped to passively cool buildings and contributed to the perseverance of dairy products (van der Veen, 2004). Pruning was done to restrict the size of the trees and resulted in a space-efficient sunscreen that simultaneously provided wood as a resource (Veen, 2005). As these pruned trees required limited maintenance, they proved to be a costeffective cooling method. The most common type of vertically pruned trees within the Netherlands are candelabrum shaped (figure 3.2.1; Veen, 2005). Generally, their lowest branches started at a height between 2.2-2.4 metres. This helped to screen the hot summer sun and allowed the lower spring and autumn sun to shine underneath (Mauritz, 2014). In winter the trees have lost all of their leaves and allow the sun to reach the building all day. According to Veen (2005) different tree species were pruned in this vertical shape. In general, wealthier farmers planted varieties of lime (tilia) and less wealthy farmers planted varieties of salix (willow) and poplar (populus).



Figure 3.2.1 Vertically shaped trees without trellis (Groninger Archieven, 1885-1895).

#### **Espaliered trees**

Espaliered trees are shaped vertically with a two-dimensional trellis. The word espalier originates from the Italian word spalliera, meaning "something to rest the shoulder (spalla) against" (Online Etymology Dictonary, 2018). It is likely that espaliered trees were originally created for fruit production as alternative to a free growing fruit tree. Compared to a free growing fruit tree, espaliers required a limited amount of space and received a high amount of sunlight (Robles, 2004). In relation to the latter, Knoop (1753, p. 425) wrote that this method allowed branches to receive more sunlight:

... "of als ze plat uitgespreid zyn, gelyk Espalier-Bomen, zo kunnen de Takken zo wel asl de Vrugten overal door de Stralen der Zon wel beschenen en aangedaan worden..."

However, from historic literature it is known that espaliers did not only exist for fruit production.

The Belgian horticulturists Burvenich (1878, p. 42) described that it is common use in the Netherlands to plant lime or olm in front of houses, of which their branches are guided by a trellis in order to restrain sunlight intrusion into the houses:

..."buiten is het algemeen de gewoonte voor de huizen hoogstammige, aan latwerk geleide boomen te planten om indringen der zonnestralen binnen de woningen te beletten. Tot dit doel gebruikt men bij ons te lande gewoonlijk de Lindeboom"... As espaliered trees had to be cut and guided two or three times a year, they were rather expensive (Robles, 2004). For that reason, espaliers were found more often in gardens of wealthier people (van der Veen, 2004).

# **3.3 Tree lanes**

Tree lanes are rows of trees planted in a repetitive manner alongside a road or path. Austrian researchers Kurz & Machatschek (2008) believe that first tree lanes originate when the agricultural fields arose in Western Europe during the Middle Ages. In this context, tree lanes served farmers by casting shade, reducing wind and producing wood and fruits (Kurz, & Machatschek, 2008). However, only in the Baroque tree lanes became popular landscape elements for their functional properties that matched the idealised productive landscape (Kurz, & Machatschek, 2008), and their ability to represent wealth and create space for hunting and playing (Maes & Albers, 2001). Historically, tree lanes existed in three different types of contexts: cities, the countryside and estates.

#### Cities

While urban tree lanes only became more common in the 17th century (Kipp, 2003), it is known that the tree lane at the Lange Vijverberg, The Hague, was planted even before 1481(Maes & Albers, 2001). About fifty years later, in1536, another tree lane was planted in the Hague along the Lange Voorhout. These two tree lanes are illustrated on the map of The Hague made in 1595 (figure 3.3.1).

In 1621, Christiaan Huygens (Genootschap Constanter, 1824, p. 17) wrote a poem about the Lange Voorhout in which he praised the cool climate underneath the lime trees:



Figure 3.3.1

Tree lane at Lange Voorhout (Braun en Hogenberg, 1595)

"Noch en ben ick niet verlegen, Noch en schrick ik niet voor 't nat, Koel in hitte, droogh in regen, Sit men onder 't Lindenblad. Wat en had ick niet to spreken Van de soete Zephyr-suaht, Die door 't borne loov komt breken Met,een' ruysschende genucht Met een' flauwe Somer-soelte? Ah ! wat heb ick disk geseit, Sit ick in een' groene koelte, Of een' koele groenigheit?"
### Countryside

The road from the Hague to Scheveningen was the first paved countryside road in the Netherlands (Gieskes, 2015). It was designed by Constantijn Huygens in 1665, the same person who wrote about the cooling effect of lime trees at the Lange Voorhout in 1621. Huygens designed two dykes and six rows of alder trees around the road to Scheveningen (figure 3.3.2). In order to convince the municipality of building this road, Huygens wrote the poem Zeestraet (1667) in which he wrote that the six lanes of alder trees provided shelter from sun and wind:

"Is 't niet genoech gesorght voor all wat u kan deeren? De Son, die boose Son, heeftm' u gesocht te keeren, En siet de schaduw komt van menigh groenen tack, Die in geen' lange wijl sal groeijen tot een dack. Gebreeckt 'er noch meer sorghs, en schrickt ghij voor de Winden? Die sullen oock eer lang haer' krachten in sien binden, Eer langhe staet die straet gemantelt op een' rij

Met drijmael dobblen Elst aen d'een' en d'ander' zij." (Huygens, 1667, p. 31)

Another example mentioned by several interviewees are the tree lanes along the road network that Napoleon aimed to build throughout the Netherlands between 1810 and 1813. Napoleon obliged by law to complement these roads with trees to protect the army from the burning sun (van Zijderveld, 2001).



Figure 3.3.2 Alder tree lanes along Zeestraet (Elandts, 1681-1728)

26

### Estates

First recommendations to plant tree lanes at estates were made in Italy during the Renaissance (Overmars, 1992). While these tree lanes were originally restricted to the garden of the estate, they were extended from the garden into the landscape in the 16th century (van Driessche, et al., 2015). These tree lanes started/ended at the estate and aimed to direct the visitors view towards the estate. A map from 1625 of Honselaarsdijk portrays a six-double tree lane that continued into the countryside (figure 3.3.3).

The shading potential for different tree species is described by Van der Groen (1699). He found plane and lime tree most suitable in casting shade. Simliarly, De la Court van der Voort (1737) and Knoop (1790, p. 53) mentioned the lime tree as the best species to cast shade.

"Op veel plaatzen vind men Linde-bomen, ..., om zig daar in by de warme Zomer-dagen te vermaken, wordende de schaduwe van deze Boom ook voor de gezondste gehouden; en de vermakelykheid en aangemane schaduwe van deze boom.."

An interesting example that illustrates the cooling function of tree lanes was found at estate Elswout. On a map with the historical layout of Elswout a 'parasollaan' (translated: sunshade lane) is found (figure 3.3.4). This name likely describes the microclimatic purpose of this lane. The fact that this tree lane is planted with lime trees might not be coincidental.







### Figure 3.3.4 Shunshade lane Elswout (Vrijland, 1957)

# **3.4 Berceaux**

Berceaux are pathways covered with vegetation. There are two different types of berceaux: freestanding and supported by trellis. It is believed that berceaux already existed in ancient Greece and Rome to provide protection from the burning sun (van Dijk, 1999). In the Renaissance this landscape element became popular again, as it allowed the elite to maintain a light skin tone and thereby differentiate themselves from the working class (van Wetten, 2009).

Next to the ability of berceaux to cast shade, they were also valued for their aesthetic and function as (sight) barrier. Sometimes berceaux were made of fruit trees, offering the additional benefit of fruit production (Van Sypesteyn, 1910).

Dutch berceaux were mostly planted with beech (fagus sylvatica), common hornbeam (carpinus betulus), lime (tillia cordata) and pear subspecies (pyrus communis; Moens, 2001). Beech was the most popular choice, as it loses its leaves late in winter, allowing the shape of the berceau to be visible for a long time (Moens, 2001).

Van der Groen (1699, p. 81) described how to build the most beautiful berceaux that create a very comfortable microclimate:

..."Gevende dit alles / behalven een aengenaem gezicht/ oock bequame en vermakelijcke Schuil-plaetsen / en Wandelingen / Daer men van de Somerse Sonne-stralen bevrijt kan zijn." Van der Groen (1699) suggested several models with a clear focus on the aesthetical function of the berceau (figure 3.4.1).



Figure 3.4.1 Model for berceaux (Van der Groen, 1699)

Berceaux were created in many different shapes, from berceaux completely covered with vegetation (figure 3.4.2) to berceaux with only covered roofs (figure 3.4.3) and alll kind of varieties inbetween (figure 3.4.4). While this variety of shapes had important architectonic implications, it also clearly resulted in a different microclimate underneath the berceaux

Out of the hundred berceaux that existed in the Netherlands, only a few remained. This is likely due to their high maintenance costs (Moens, 2001).



**Figure 3.4.2** Berceaux as sight barrier, Clingendaal (*Stoopendaal*, 1700)



Flgure 3.4.3 Open berceaux, Slot Zeist (Stoopendaal, 1670 - 1680)



Figure 3.4.4 Semi-open berceaux, Huis ter Meer (de Leth, 1740).

# **3.5 Shelterbelts**

Shelterbelts are dense linear landscape elements that consist of both tree and shrub species. As these landscape elements consist of tree species, they can reach significant heights. By coppicing these landscape elements periodically, they grew into dense linear landscape elements that served as a barrier to people, cattle and wind. Next to that, the coppiced wood was used either as fuel or building material.

### Shelterbelts around fields

The oldest type of Dutch shelterbelts were originally served as cattle barrier and property demarcation and are called "houtsingels" and "houtwallen". The difference between these landscape elements is that "houtsingels" grew on a flat surface, whereas "houtwallen" grew on small dikes (figure 3.5.1). These dikes improved the barrier function of "houtwallen" and limited tree roots from taking up nutrients from the neighbouring field (Nooren, 1975).

Due to their barrier function, "houtwallen" were often planted in landscapes where water levels in summer were too low for ditches to function as a year-round cattle barrier (Dirkmaat, 2006). In some of these relatively dry landscapes, shelterbelts also prevented the wind from blowing away the fertile top layer of the soil. Planting trees to limit soil erosion goes back to the Middle Ages. In 1443 Philips allowed the plantation of trees on the communal grounds of Bakel to prevent sand drifts (Nooren, 1975). Apart from preventing sand drifts, these shelterbelts also protected wind sensitive crops. One example of a wind sensitive crop is rye, which used to be a commonly grown crop in the Netherlands (Nooren, 1975). Thys (1792, p. 300) mentioned the importance of shelterbelts in protecting crops and humans from wind:

... "De sluytzels zyn ook zeer voordeelig en is't dat ik mag zeggen, zeer noodzaekelyk aan alle landen, als dienende tot beschudding van vrugten en bewaernisse der selve, zoo voor de beesten als winden." .... "Dat men op de zelve ten minsten dry reyen Boomen kan planten, om geheel het land van dien schraeln en kouden wind te beschudden"...



Figure 3.5.1 Houtsingels (left) and houtwallen (right; Maters & De Vries, 2005).

Historical shelterbelts are for instance found at Vlagheide, North Brabant (figure 3.5.2). This former heathland was cultivated after the invention of artificial manure in the late 19th century. However, its bare dry sand soil easily drifted by the wind. To mitigate this problem, shelterbelts were created along the fields (Koppen & Brongers, 2008).

### Houtakker

A 'houtakker' is another specific type of shelterbelt. It consists of several rows of trees and shrubs on a longitudinal island surrounded by ditches. Houtakkers were planted in Boskoop around the 18th century, when tree nurseries became more common. They are unique elements as they are surrounded by ditches on both sides that were used to transport trees. Houtakkers were pruned to harvest wood and provide wind protection, as well as to minimise the amount of shade they would cast on the nursery plants.

Knowledge about the importance of shelterbelts around tree nurseries is also found in historical literature. Brouwer (1824, p. 34) described the importance of shelterbelts planted with ash on the North and West side of tree nurseries:

...."Een goede beschutting, voor naadelige winden, die het jeugdig plantsoen schade kunnen aanbrengen, is zeer noodzakelijk aan den Noord-, maar vooral aan den Westkant ... Eene dichte heg van Elzenout, die met inplanting goed moet onderhouden worden, om geene openingen tusschen beide te krijgen, waardoor de wind op het plantoen werken kan is daartoe zeer dienstig"...



**Figure 3.5.2** Singels at heathland to prevent sand drifts (Topo Tijdreis, 2019-a)



Figure 3.5.3 Aerial picture of houtakkers (FTDL, 1920-1940).

### Koebocht

A 'koebocht' is mostly an L-shaped shelterbelt that is located in the corner of a meadow (figure 3.5.4; Busz & Hine, 2001). Other names for this landscape element are 'melkbocht', 'veebocht' or 'huftbosje'. It is believed that these landscape elements date from the middle ages (Baas, et al., 2005). Koebochten were planted in the open peat landscapes that exposed the farmers and their cattle to wind, rain and sun. In order to mitigate this microclimatic exposure, these shelterbelts were created. These L-shaped shelterbelts were used to milk and sometimes even keep cows overnight (Busz & Hine, 2001). Unfortunately, no historical literature was found that described the microclimatic effect of this landscape element.

### Shelterbelts around farmyards

Windbreaks not only existed around fields, but also around farmyards. Farms that were built in open landscapes most commonly were surrounded by shelterbelts, as these experienced most wind nuisance. Providing shelter around the farm helped to protect the orchard, vegetable garden and farm building. Shelterbelts never completely surrounded the farm, but were mostly planted on the North-, West and Eastside. The absence of shelterbelts on the Southside allowed the sun to reach the farmyard throughout the day.

One example that shows farms with shelterbelts is found in the open sea clay landscape of Groningen (figure 3.5.5). In this landscape, farms were built on sand ridges for flood security. Due to that, these individually located farms were completely exposed to the open landscape.



Figure 3.5.4 Melkbocht (De Zwart, 1862-1931).



**Figure 3.5.5** Wind shelters around farms in North-East Groningen in 1907 (Topo Tijdreis, 2019-b)

### Shelterbelts around estates

Similar to shelterbelts around farms, it was common for estate owners to plant shelterbelts on at least the North- and West-side of their garden. Shelterbelts around estates can be found by looking at historical maps and imagery of estates, for example figure 3.5.6 and are often mentioned in historic literature. Van der Groen (1699), La Court van der Voort (1766), and Knoop (1790) all described the importance of planting a shelterbelt around an estate garden. For example, according to Knoop (1790), alder, elm and willow trees are especially suitable for the creation of shelterbelts.

La Court van der Voort (1766, p. 15) even urges new estate owners to start with creating a proper shelterbelt before realising the estate and its garden:

... "Het eerste daer voor men, na zodanigen verkregen grond, moet bezorgt zyn, is dat men eene goede buiten-manteling aenlegt om luuwte te verkyrgen, zonder welke geen vrugten nog moeskruiden te teelen zyn, ook is zodanige beschutting voor Buiten-hiuzen van de uiterste nootzakelykheid, vermids ze anders in 't kort bouwvallig en onbewoonbaer zouden werden"...

Knoop (1790, p. 5) advised on how to construct shelterbelts. According to him, trees had to be planted close to each other in order to create a more instant shelter. He provided different ways to plant such wind breaks, varying from one row of trees to multiple rows of combined tree species:

... "Wat aanbetreft de Bomen die men tot mantelinge en windbrekinge plant, hier mede word de Plantinge op geen of niet zo veel cieraad gezien, als wel op de nuttigheid; men plant dezelve doorgaans op de buitenkant van de Tuinen, en inzonderheid na de Noord- en West-kanten, als van welke kanten men by ons de meeste koude Winden ontfangt, en men stelt ze doorgaans wat digt, namelyk op 4 a 5 Voeten distantie in de Rey, min of meer, naar maate de Bomen in haar zoort sterker of min sterker uitkroonen, op dat dus de Takken te eer aan malkander zouden fluiten, en haare uitwerking doen: En om zulks nog meer te bevorderen, zo plant men ook wel twee Reyen Bomen op een kleine distantie 8 a 10 Voeten, Alleés-wyze, naast malkander, in het verband: Of men plant agter de enkele Reyen, hooge Bomen, of ook, als er twee Reyen geplant zyn, indien het de ruimte toelaat, dikwijls nog 2, 3 of meer Reyen Els of Willige, de Reyen, 3 a 4 Voeten van malkanderen, waar door het Gewas, het eene het andere dekkende, beter tegen de wind opgroeijen zal"...



Figure 3.5.6Shelterbelts around Honselaarsdijk (Stoopendaal, 1682-1726).

# **3.6 Hedges**

In this thesis, hedges are defined as dense linear landscape elements that consist only of shrub species. For that reason, hedges have much smaller dimensions compared to shelterbelts.

### Agriculture

Hedges originate from the countryside where they served similar functions as shelterbelts: they demarcated property and functioned as cattle barrier (Nooren, 1975). Originally those barriers were woven out of dead wood, called 'tuun'. While those barriers were easy to move and took up only a small amount of space, they required regular renovation. When wood became scarcer, barriers of living plants became a better alternative. Due to their barrier function, hedges consisted mostly out of thorny plants, such as hawthorn (crataegus) and bramble (Nooren, 1975). Besides these two functions, it is found that hedges functioned as wind barriers as well in some agricultural contexts. For example hedges around tobacco fields as described by van der Kroe (1761, p. 330):

... "De Landeryen, met Tabak bepoot, zyn doorgaans rondom voorzien met levendige Elzen heggen, voornamelyk aan de westzyde, alwaar de zwaarste gevonden worden, die men windhouders noemt; alhoewel tusschen beide nog ligter platgeschoren heggen, mede van Elzenhout, geplant zyn.. dienende alles om de Tabak, zo veel 't mogelyk is, voor de wind te dekken en te bevryden..."

### Estates

Like more rural landscape elements, hedges became popular elements of the estate gardens during the 17th Century. However, for the estate gardens the originally more freegrowing rural hedges were transformed into tall and narrow architectural elements with a straight upward character. In order to achieve this, hedges were often grown against espaliers (Knoop, 1753, p. 395):

"...Wyders zo dient by de Planting van allerley Heggen, inzonderheid als de Plantsoenen wyt gestelt zyn, en de Heggen hoog zullen worden, in agt genomen en is volstrekt nodig, als men in het vervolg Cierlyke Heggen, en die ras en wel bekleed zullen zyn, hebben wil, dat men er Latwerken by doet maken, waar aan de uit gewassene jongen Takken kunnnen uitgebreid en vast gehegt worden.."

Hedges served both an architectonic and a functional purpose. Architectonically they added structure and depth to the garden. Functionally, hedges served as barriers to wind and people. Looking at historical images of estates, hedges are often seen around vegetable gardens and orchards (figure 3.6.1). This is likely due to their function as wind barrier. De la Court van der Voort (1766, p. 215) described hedges for their ability to maintain solar heat and shelter vegetables from wind, which would result in better growth. Later, he also warns for the shade casted by such elements:

"...Behalven de voorgemelde beplanting van zeer hooge Noordelyke, Ooster- en Wester-scheer-heggen, plant men ook, op kleinder verdeelingen, scheer-heggen van laeger gewas, om de Zonnestraelen tussen deze kleinder verdeelingen nog meer te behouden: door zodanige beluwinge of bemantelingen tegen de winden zal men meerder en groeizaemer warmte verkrygen.."

In relation to their sheltering effect, Knoop (1790, p. 12) described beech as a suitable species as it holds its leaves nearly year-round:

"...dat ze haar dorre Bladen de Winter over meest behouden, en niet eerder laten vallen als in het Voorjaar, wanneer de nieuwe weer staan uit te botten, waardoor het dan geberut, dat in die tydt, als men meent de Tuinen schoon en zuiver te hebbenm dezelfde met dorre Bladen bezaait zyn; Dog ik meen dat dit met een weinig moeite of kosten verholpen kan worden, en daarom deze Boom niet te verwepren is; daar en boven brengen deze dorre Bladen in de Winter eenig voordeel aan, namelyk dat de Heggen daar door beter de Winden breken en afkeeren..."



**Figure 3.6.1** Vegetable gardens surrounded by trained hedges (van den Aveele, 1727).

# 3.7 Green walls

Green walls are defined as walls covered with vegetation. In this thesis two different types of green walls are discussed: (1) façades covered by fruit trees that are attached to the wall (figure 3.7.1) and (2) façades covered by climbing plants that require no support (figure 3.7.2)

### Fruit trees

First recommendations to grow fruit trees against these walls were made in France and England at the start of the 17th century (Kuitert, & Freriks, 1994). As these walls retained solar heat and provided protection from cold winds, they created a microclimate that was favourable to the growth and ripening of fruit (Kooij & Olde Meierink, 1997). Their popularity in the 17th and 18th century seems to be related to the colder climate of these centuries (Kuitert, & Freriks, 1994).

Knoop (1753, p. 375) described the microclimate of different oriented walls and argued that the South-Eastern exposed walls are most favourable for growing fruit. However, the exposition of a wall needs to be matched with the type of fruit:

"Het komt er dan hooftzakelyk op aan, dat men kennisse hebbe van de verschillige Voordelen, die de eene Expositie boven de andere heeft, en wat Soorten van Vrugten aan deze of geene Expositie met voordeel kunnen gegeplant worden; want dewyl de eene Expositie meer avantage van de Warmte heeft als de andere, en de eene Soort van vrugt meer Warmte begeert als de andere, derhalven zo dienen dezelfve ook verscheidentlyk geplaatst te worden.."



Figure 3.7.1 Fruit walls castle Genhoes (Jongsma, & Loosjes, 1912-1922).

### **Climbing plants**

Different from fruit trees, climbing plants grew against walls without support. Depending on the orientation of the wall, different species were used. For example, Northern facing walls were best planted with ivy, an evergreen climbing plant (Hibberd, 1872).

Images of estates and castles made in the 17th century show no climbing plants at all. Earliest examples date from the 18th century, for example the drawing of estate Park het Utrecht (figure 3.7.2). Green walls became more popular with the idealisation of nature during the English landscape movement. While green walls were able to conceal bad-looking parts of the wall, they also created a more natural look to the originally geometric estate buildings. Craandijk (1880, p. 132) describes that the monotonous character of a building could be improved with the use of climbing plants:

... "De strenge vormen van dezen burgt zouden behoefte hebben aan de poëzij der tinten, door den tijd op het muurwerk getooverd, aan klimop en kamperfoelie en wilden wingert, die hier en daar de eentoonigheid braken"...

However, green walls not only had an aesthetical purpose, but also sheltered buildings from wind and rain (Knoop 1790 and Hibberd, 1872).

### Кпоор (1790, р. 50):

"Men plant die zomtydts tegen de Muuren, aan de Noorden West-zyde van Oranje-Huizen, Stook-en Trek-kasten en van andere Gebouwen, om die daar mede te bekleden, en daar door de aandoening en indrang van Lugt, Koude, Regen en Wind af te keeren, het welk hy ook zeer kragtig doet, als de Muuren, enz. wel digt daar mede bekleed zyn."

While green walls must have had a positive side-effect on the microclimate through the process of evaporation and by shading the wall surface, it seems that this effect was unknown before 1900.



**Figure 3.7.2** Green façade estate Park Het Utrecht (Gezicht op het huis Het Park te Utrecht, vanuit de tuin, 1744)

# **3.8 Weeping trees**

Weeping trees have pendulous branches that cascade down to the ground. Due to their morphology, weeping trees form natural arbours. This landscape element became popular in the 18th century when nature was romanticised and weeping trees were seen as the perfect arbours made from nothing more than nature.

Figure 3.8.1 and 3.8.2 show a weeping ash above a seating area. Witte (1876, p. 20) described this weeping tree as a large tree that shades the resting area:

"De rustplaats ligt hooger dan de omliggende grond, en wordt door een grooten Treur-Esch overschaduwd."

Moens (1826, p. 94) praised a weeping ash 'build by nature' that forms 'green curtains' that provide 'shelter from sun':

"Vind ik u hier? Lieve kinderen! waarlijk gij hebt wel een lieve rustplaats uitgekozen; hier onder dezen treuresch, die zijne takken en bladen als levendige groene gordijnen om u heen laat hangen. Ik wil hier ook eenige oogenblikken de koele schaduw genieten. Welk eenen liefelijken geur verspreiden hier de door mijn lieve Lotje geplante rozenstruiken; die heden zo bevallig bloeijen, en door het kleinste koeltje zacht gewiegd worden. Kinderen! wij zitten hier in eene bekoorlijke loofhut, die de natuur zelve gebouwd heeft, hoe schoon is hier niet de gouden gloed, dien de afgeweerde zonnestralen door het zachte groen, dat voor ons nederhangt, verspreiden."



Figure 3.8.1 Weeping tree provides shelter (Witte, 1876).



**Figure 3.8.2** 

Sheltered seating area underneath weeping tree (Lenzholzer, n.d.)

# 3.9 Umbrella tree ("Etagelinde")

The umbrella tree is defined as a solitary tree of which its branches are bent into a horizontal plane. Their branches are pruned repeatedly to create a thick roof. One historical example of such a tree includes the "etagelinde", which are parasol trees that were trimmed into three levels of horizontal planes. The "etagelinde", existed mainly in Germany, but also in some of its neighbouring countries such as Poland, Switzerland, Czech Republic and the Netherlands (Zehnsdorf & Czegka, 2007).

The "etagelinde" used to be located at the central place of a village. Underneath its canopy markets were held, important announcements were made and jurisdiction took place (Maes, 1990-a). In some Dutch villages it was a tradition to dance underneath the tree (Maes, 1990-b).

Two reasons for shaping trees into this specific shape are found in medieval literature. First of all, it can be seen as an act of care and affection for the lime trees that symbolised 'love' and 'Maria' (Peeters, 1992). A second reason found in literature is related to its microclimate (Graefe, 1987). Its roof-like structure provided shelter from sun that made the open-air activities that took place underneath this tree more comfortable and help to preserve the quality of the market products. Brockes (1721, p. 451) wrote about their shading effect:

"Kühles Schirm-Dach in der Hitze, Schmuck der Lüffte, Pracht der Erde, Schatten-reicher Lindenbaum, der du meine Wohnung deckest,

> Der du deine schlancke Zweige in der Runde von dir streckest, Ein grüne Dämmrung zeugst, wann Licht, Kühlung Wärm und Schatten, Unter den gebognen Aesten, ihre Kräfft' einander schwächen."

Similarly to many landscape elements, this originally rural landscape element was later implemented in gardens as well (figure 3.9.1)



Figure 3.9.1 Umbrella tree in 16th Century garden. (Vredeman de Vries, 1583)

# 3.10 Summary

In this chapter an answer is given to the first research question: what are vernacular landscape elements for microclimate control in the Netherlands?

Some of the green landscape elements that were brought up by the interviewees showed overlap with other green landscape elements, as their name defined their function rather than their spatial characteristics. In order to create a structured overview of all of the landscape elements, a diagram is created that describes landscape elements based on their spatial dimensions. It starts with the oftenused division of landscape elements into point, plane and solitary elements. After that, the landscape elements are further categorised based on their cross-sectional and longitudinal shape. This resulted in an overview of the following landscape elements: vertically shaped trees, tree lanes, berceaux, shelterbelts, hedges, green walls, weeping trees and umbrella trees (figure 3.10.1). For most of the landscape elements evidence about their microclimatic functions was found in historic literature on garden design. Most important resources include Van der Groen (1699), La Court van der Voort (1766), Knoop (1753) and Knoop (1790). Apart from historical literature, historical imagery helped to reveal the shapes and context of these landscape elements. Finally, contemporary literature provided further information about these landscape elements in relation to their spatio-temporal context, side-effects and drawbacks. All this information is summarised in figure 3.10.1.

While there is no historical knowledge available about the quantitative effects of these historical landscape elements on the microclimate. For that reason, the next chapter describes quantitatively how these historical landscape elements perform on microclimate control.







**Figure IV** Vertically shaped trees at market square Arnhem (Beijer, 1742)

# Chapter 4

Influence of historical landscape elements on the microclimate

# **4.1 Introduction**

In this chapter the microclimatic effects of the earlier described historical landscape elements are evaluated. This evaluation consists of two parts. In the first part, an overview is given of the scientific literature about the microclimatic performance of the historical green landscape elements. However, from this literature review it appears that the microclimatic effects of some of the historical landscape elements have not been researched yet. Therefore, in the second part of this chapter the microclimatic effects of these landscape elements were simulated in ENVI-met.

# **4.2 Literature review**

### Method

The literature review is conducted with the Google Scholar browser. Key words that were entered included "the name of each landscape element" AND "shortwave radiation" OR l"ongwave radiation" OR "air flow" OR "wind" OR "evaporative cooling", as these are their most important effects on thermal comfort (section 2.4). For the landscape elements for which relevant search results came up, a snowballing strategy was used within these results to identify more scientific aritcles for these landscape elements. This process continued until the influence of the landscape elements on the microclimate was understand sufficiently for a successful implementation in the research through design process in the third sub-research question.

### **Tree lanes**

Tree lanes most significantly improve thermal comfort by reducing the mean radiant temperature through casting shade (Morakinyo, et al., 2017). Wang and Akbari (2016) used ENVI-met simulations to model the microclimatic performance of tree lanes with different planting densities, canopy densities and heights for a summer day in Montreal. They found significant reductions in mean radiant temperature for densely planted tree lanes, reaching to a maximum reduction in Tmrt of 40°C around 10AM.

By casting shade, tree lanes do not only reduce shortwave radiation, but also indirectly reduce air and surface temperature below their canopy (Coutts, et al., 2015). To illustrate this, Souch and Souch (1993) found air temperature reductions of 0.7 to 1.3°C directly below tree canopies on a

summer day in Indiana.

On top of that, tree lanes also reduce air temperature by the process of evaporation. On average, 30% of the shortwave radiation that radiates upon the tree foliage is converted from sensible into latent heat flux (Konarska, et al., 2016). This evaporative cooling effect manifests itself around and shortly after sunset (Konarska, et al., 2016). As mentioned before, Shashua-Bar and Hoffman (2000) found that shading accounted for 80% of air temperature reduction underneath a tree canopy, while evaporation accounted for the remaining 20%.

Despite from the fact that trees can improve thermal comfort during hot summer days, heat stress can also increase underneath trees during hot summer nights. This holds true as tree canopies inhibit the longwave cooling after sunset (Bowler, et al., 2010; Sanusi, et al., 2017; Coutts, et al., 2015). Figure 4.2.1 illustrates that a street canyon without trees (OPN) cools down more quickly after sunset than the street canyon with a dense tree canopy cover (TRD) (Coutts, et al., 2015).



Figure 4.2.1 Difference in wind speed (a) and mean radiant temperature (B) between street with (TRD) and without tree canopy cover (OPN)(Coutts, et al., 2015).

As depicted by figure 4.2.1, tree lanes may also reduce wind speed (Coutts, et al., 2015; Mochida, et al., 2008; Gromke, & Ruck, 2009; Salim, et al., 2011; Park et al., 2012). For example, Park et al. (2012) found that four sidewalk trees could reduce wind speed inside the canopy by up to 51%. However, the influence of tree lanes on wind is dependent on the wind direction relative to the street canyon: while tree lanes reduce the velocity of winds perpendicular to the street canyon, they accelerate wind underneath their canopy for winds with a parallel direction (Jeanjean, et al., 2017).

### **Shelterbelts & Hedges**

In the previous chapter shelterbelts and hedges were defined as two distinctive landscape elements. However, hedges have a similar shape to shelterbelts, albeit on a different scale. For that reason, these two landscape elements are expected to have similar microclimatic effects and are discussed in the same paragraph.

The influence of the shelterbelts and hedges on wind patterns depends on several factors, including porosity, shape, height, orientation, width and spacing (Cornelis, & Gabriels, 2005). Amongst these variables, porosity – defined as open barrier area divided by the total barrier area – has the most significant influence on wind patterns (Cornelis, & Gabriels, 2005). While shelterbelts with a low porosity better reduce wind velocity in their wake area, they tend to create more turbulence and their downwind velocity tends to recover more quickly (figure 4.2.2; Sprik, 1974; Cornelis, & Gabriels, 2005).

Due to this trade-off, a barrier porosity of 35% is considered to give optimal shelter over the longest leeward distance (Wu, et al., 2013).

Moreover, shelterbelts and hedges with an evenly distributed porosity create the largest sheltering zone (Cornelis, & Gabriels, 2005). This holds true as wind is channelled towards open areas within barriers, resulting in increased velocities in those places (Sprik, 1974).

The influence of shelterbelts on wind patterns results in two distinctive zones with a unique microclimate: the cavity zone, which on average encompasses 0-8 times the height of the wind barrier downwind, and the wake zone, located on average in-between 8H and 24H downwind (Brandle, et al., 2000).



**Figure 4.2.2** Relationship between barrier porosity and its effect on wind speed around the wind break (Cleugh, 1998).

While the cavity zone is characterised by limited air exchange (section 2.3.2), heat transfer from the cavity zone will be less efficient than from the wake zone (Cleugh, 1998). During a sunny day this causes near surface air temperatures in the cavity zone to be several degrees higher than upwind air temperatures (Brandle, et al., 2000). For example, Jones, & Oreszczyn (1987) found that the air temperatures in the cavity zone of a shelterbelt in the UK could be around 1°C higher than the air temperature of the upwind area.

Besides the direct influence of shelterbelts and hedges on wind speed, they also reduce the daytime radiant temperature through casting shade (Cleugh, 1998). Yet, in the evening shelterbelts trap longwave radiation which leads to an increase in air temperatures close to the margins of the shelterbelt (Rhee, 1959; Jones, & Oreszczyn, 1987). The effect of longwave radiation trapping can occur up to a distance of 1 time the height of the shelterbelt (Cleugh, 1998). However, limited research has been done to quantify the effects of shelterbelts on radiant temperature.

### **Green walls**

From the historic literature review it appeared that green walls were sometimes created to protect façades from wind. Contemporary scientific literature confirms this historical assumption (Perez, et al., 2011; Perini, et al., 2011). For example, a green wall covered with Hedera helix of approximately 20 cm thick decreased wind speed from 0.51 m/s to 0.08 m/s (Perini, et al., 2011).

Besides their ability to reduce wind speed, green walls also have a direct cooling effect on the wall surface temperature (Alexandri, & Jones, 2008; Cameron, et al., 2014; Hoelscher, et al., 2016). For example, Hoelscher, et al. (2016) found a reduction in surface temperature of 15.5°C for green walls. Indirectly, the reduction in wall surface temperature reduces the ambient air temperature (Cameron, et al., 2014; Djedjig, et al., 2013; Alexandri, & Jones, 2008). To illustrate this, Alexandri and Jones (2008) researched the cooling effect of green walls on air temperature for different cities. Green walls that were located in London, Moscow and Montreal significantly reduced air temperatures with 1.7 to 2.1 °C.

In order to learn more about the relative contribution of evaporative cooling and shading effect of green walls, the cooling effect of both sealed (non-evapotranspirative) and non-sealed plant species was studied in the UK (Cameron, et al., 2014). They found that all sealed and non-sealed plant species significantly reduced wall and air temperatures, but that non-sealed plants had an additional cooling effect through evaporation. With a similar purpose, Hoelscher, et al. (2016) measured the evaporation and shading effect of green walls in three common climbing plants growing against real facades in a German city (figure 4.2.3).

Finally, while green walls are likely to inhibit longwave radiation from buildings (Cameron, et al., 2014; Hoelscher, et al., 2016) they are not likely to inhibit longwave radiative cooling from the street due to their vertical character along buildings. For that reason, it is understandable that no research has been done on longwave radiation trapping of green walls



**Figure 4.2.3** Effect of shading and transpiration on cooling for hydrated (a) and dehydrated plants (b) (Hoelscher, et al., 2016)

### Summary

The results from the literature review are summarised in figure 4.2.4. It illustratethat the microclimatic effects of tree lanes, green walls and shelterbelts are quantified in scientific literature. More specifically, the third column indicates which microclimatic aspects are researched. For tree lanes and green walls all microclimatic effects that are relevant to thermal comfort are described in scientific literature. However, for shelterbelts and hedges no scientific research has been done to quantify their evaporative cooling potential and longwave radiation effects.

Most importantly, the microclimatic effects of vertically shaped trees, berceaux, umbrella trees and weeping trees are not quantified at all. For that reason, it is necessary to study their microclimatic effects. In the next part of this chapter, a first attempt is made to gain novel knowledge about the microclimatic effects of these so far unresearched landscape elements.



Figure 4.2.4 Overview literature review, indicating which microclimatic aspects of which landscape elements are studied and related to climate zone

50

# 4.3 ENVI-met

### 4.3.1 Method

In order to examine the effects of the berceaux, vertically shaped trees, umbrella trees and weeping trees on the microclimate, microclimate simulations are made in ENVImet V4. ENVI-met V4 is a three-dimensional model that simulates surface-plant-air interactions in order to assess the urban microclimate. These simulations are based on the fundamental laws of fluid dynamics, including turbulence and airflow, and based on thermodynamics, such as heat exchange and evaporation. This three-dimensional model is coupled with two one-dimensional models: the first of these one-dimensional models extends 2500 m above ground level and simulates atmospheric processes at the boundary level, while the other calculates the heat and water transfer with the soil up to 2m deep.

ENVI-met requires two types of input: climatological and spatial input. The climatological input describes initial climatological conditions such as air temperature, wind speed, humidity and cloud cover. The spatial input contains the three-dimensional representation of the urban area of interest. For the input file it is possible to add buildings, vegetation, soils and surfaces from the database to a rectangular grid. ENVI-met V4 offers the tool Albero, with which it is possible to create customised three-dimensional vegetation with a minimum grid size of 1m. The area input file has a maximum size of 250x250 cells and a resolution of 0.5-10m in space and 10 s in time, which allows modelling small-scale surface-plant-air interactions.

Once the model has finished its simulation, it produces output files that can be visualised in LEONARDO. With this tool it is possible to extract hourly data of all the relevant parameters that influence thermal comfort: radiant temperature, wind speed, relative humidity and air temperature. Finally, based on these four types of output data, the tool Biomet is able to calculate PMV values.

Lately ENVI-met has been applied extensively in thermal comfort and urban design studies (Hagen, 2011; Ali-Toudert, & Mayer, 2007; Barakat, et al., 2017; Skelhorn, et al., 2014). However, limitations of ENVI-met include the assumption of a constant wind speed, wind direction and cloud cover (López-Cabeza, et al., 2018). Next to that, it is a timeconsuming activity to run the model (Skelhorn, et al., 2014). Despite these pitfalls, ENVI-met is particularly suitable for the aim of this research due to its high spatial resolution that fits the small scale of the landscape elements. Moreover, the software provides all the output that is relevant to assess the effects of the landscape elements on thermal comfort. On top of that, ENVI-met includes surface- plant-air interactions and has the ability to create uniquely shaped vegetation, which are both required to measure the microclimatic effects of the historical green landscape elements.

### Spatial input ENVI-met

### Base model

The base model is located in Amsterdam (52°22' N; 4°53' E) and created with a grid size of 1 m. This grid size corresponds with the smallest grid size possible to build vegetation in Albero but still allows the small-scale assessment of the microclimate. During the set-up phase it appeared that ENVI-met requires the presence of buildings in the base model to diminish turbulence errors. Therefore, a street canyon with a H/W ratio below 0.3 is created, which ensures that the landscape elements will be exposed to wind (section 2.3.2). In order to allow maximum solar exposure, the street is oriented East-West (Mohajeri, et al., 2019). In the centre of the street canyon a 5-metre-wide strip of lawn is created that allows water uptake by the roots of the landscape elements from the soil. Other than this, the street canyon is entirely paved with a brick road surface. The buildings have a height and depth of 9 m and are placed 31 m from each other, creating a H/W ratio of 0.29. In order to minimise model errors, the buildings are placed with 18 m distance from the edge of the model domain. For the same reason, the model height was assigned an equal distance of 1 m for the first 20 grids, and telescoping was applied with a factor of 2.5% for the remaining 15 grids.

### Landscape elements

As stated before, ENVI-met allows the creation of vegetation with the database tool Albero. This requires the definition of a representative model for each landscape element. For the vertically shaped trees, berceaux and umbrella trees this was attempted by estimating the dimensions from pictures and maps of different examples of these landscape elements (Appendix 1). While this method is not very accurate, it suffices for the 1 m grid size of Albero. Eventually the average dimensions for these three landscape elements were determined and used to create a representative model in Albero. Unlike the other three landscape elements, the shape of the weeping tree is not affected by pruning activities and therefore relies mostly on the characteristics of the species. For this reason, representative spatial dimensions were obtained from a tree nursery catalogue (van Ebben, 2019). It was chosen to use the dimensions of a weeping ash (Fraxinus excelsior 'Pendula'), as this tree species was most represented in historic literature.

Besides modelling the canopy structure, all landscape elements were assigned the same albedo value of 0.60, a C3 CO2 fixation type, and leaf area index (LAI) of 2 for summer and 1 for autumn. By using similar values for all landscape elements, it is possible to study the influence of the shape of each landscape element on the microclimate.

### Umbrella tree

Based on 5 still-existing examples of "etagelindes" in the Netherlands and Belgium (appendix 1), a representative umbrella tree is created. While for the majority of these "etagelindes" only their lowest level sustained time, it was impossible to determine the dimensiosn of their upper two levels. Next to that, it is expected that these two upper levels do not have a significant additional influence on the microclimate. For that reason, I decided to model the "etagelinde" with one level. This representative tree has a total height of 3 m, with a stem of 2 m high and a crown of 1 m thick. The diameter of the crown is assumed to be 13m and the roots are assigned a width of 10 m and depth of 2 m. The "etagelinde" is located in the exact centre of the street canyon (figure 4.3.1).

### Berceaux

Based on the dimensions of 10 still existing berceaux, I decided to build the berceau 4 m wide and 4m high (figure 4.3.2). I chose to model a completely covered berceau, as this is expected to have the most significant influence on the microclimate. Unfortunately, it was impossible to create two different trees in Albero on one PC. Therefore, the berceau is modelled as a single tree with one root system of 5 m wide and 1.5 m deep. The berceau is located parallel to the buildings in the exact centre of the street canyon.

### Vertically shaped trees

As stated in section 3.2, two types of vertically shaped trees existed: pruned trees and espaliers. I decided to model the microclimatic effects of pruned trees as these generally had larger crowns than espaliers and therefore are likely to have a more significant influence on the microclimate. Based on the estimated dimensions of pruned trees from pictures, I chose to build representative vertically shaped trees with a total height of 4 m and a crown of 2m high and 3 m wide. The roots of the vertically shaped tree are modelled 3 m wide and 1.5 m deep. Similarly, to the berceau, the vertically shaped trees are located in the centre of the street canyon parallel to the buildings (figure 4.3.3)

### Weeping tree

According to the nursery catalogue, the weeping ash reaches an average height of 9 m and width of 7 m (van Ebben, nd.-a). The crown was modelled to remain open inside and its branches did extend up to one metre above ground (figure 4.3.4). Based on the crown volume, the roots were estimated to be 2 m deep and 10 m wide. Similar to the umbrella tree, the weeping tree is located in the exact centre of the street.

	9m 🗍				9m	
·	9m →	← 13m	∑ 5m →	→ 13m →	← 9m →	
	Roof (terracotta)	Pavement (smashed bricks)	Grass, on Ioamy soil	Pavement (smashed bricks)	Roof (terracotta)	













Figure 4.3.4 Section weeping tree

### Meteorological input ENVI-met

The influence of the berceaux, vertically shaped trees, weeping trees and umbrella trees on the microclimate is assessed under two different meteorological conditions (table 4.3.1). These two meteorological conditions are defined to assess the ability of each landscape element to reduce cold stress in autumn and heat stress in summer.

The first meteorological condition is defined as a sunny and windy autumn day (AD). For this day air temperatures are below 21°C and wind will reduce thermal comfort (Kleerekoper, 2016). I decided to only include days for which wind speeds exceed 5 m/s, which is the maximum acceptable mean wind speed according to the Dutch standard for wind comfort (Willemsen, & Wisse, 2007). The selection of days with uncomfortable winds together with solar exposure, simultaneously allow the assessment of the deciduous landscape elements on cold stress by their influence on wind and solar exposure. The second meteorological condition is defined as a hot summer day (HSD). This day with tropical temperatures (> 30° C, KNMI, 2012) has a clear sky and low wind speeds (<3m/s). On such days, heat stress is most severe and cooling from landscape elements is most wanted.

Based on the meteorological criteria as depicted in table 4.3.1, days are selected from the hourly dataset of KNMI station the Bilt. Data is selected from station The Bilt due to its central location in The Netherlands (52.101°N, 5.177°E), which makes it fairly representative of the Dutch climate. Days are selected over a time-period from 1989 to 2018, which is the most recent climatological period. In total, 28 hot summer days and 12 autumn days are selected. While the number of selected autumn days is limited, this is due to the unique combination of windy and sunny conditions. Then, the conditions for hot summer days are expected to increase in future with climate change.

	lcon	Maximum air temperature	Mean wind speed	Mean cloud cover	Season	Indirect assessment
Autumn day (AD)		≤ 21°C	> 5 m/s	≤ 2 octa	Autumn	Ability to reduce cold stress during autumn
Hot summer day (HSD)		≥ 30°C	< 3 m/s	≤ 2 octa	Summer	Ability to reduce heat stress during summer

Table 4.3.1 Meterological selection criteria for two different climatological conditions

For these selected days the average wind speed and cloud cover was calculated (table 4.3.2). While the average cloud cover was both 1.0 octa for both the HSD and AD, the mean wind speeds were 2.3 and 5.7 m/s for the HSD and AD respecitvely. After that, the diurnal variation in air temperature and relative humidity was calculated for these days (figure 4.3.5). From these results, the maximum and minimum values for air temperature and relative humidity were identified in relation to the hour for which they occured (table 4.3.2).

For the meteorological input file, the cloud cover is assumed to have a medium height, the specific humidity at 2500 m is assumed to have the default value of 7 and the roughness level to have the maximum value of 0.1. These assumptions were similar for each representative day. Next to that, each model is tested for both 90- and 0-degrees wind direction relative to the street canyon, as wind patterns in street canyons are inherently different for perpendicular and parallel wind directions (section 2.3.2).



**Figure 4.3.5** Mean diurnal variation in air temperature and relative humidity for the two climatlogical conditions

Day	Tmin °C	Tmax °C	RHmin %	RHmax %
	(time	(time	(time UTC	(time UTC
	UTC+ 2)	UTC+ 2)	+ 2)	+ 2)
HSD	16.5	31.4	37.8	87.0
	(04.00)	(15.00)	(15.00)	(04.00)
AD	5.5 (06.00)	13.0 (14.00)	56.0 (15.00)	87.8 (06.00)

Table 4.3.2Mean values of minumum and maximum air tempera<br/>ture and relative humidity for the hot summer<br/>day (HSD) and autumn day (AD)

### Simulation output

The simulation output is visualised with Leonardo on maps at 1.5m height, which approximates the average core height of the human body. These maps are made for wind speed, longwave radiation, shortwave radiation and PMV. All of these maps illustrate the effect of the landscape element on the microclimate. This is achieved by substracting the output of the base model from the output of the model with landscape elements and connoted with the word 'delta'. To illustrate this, delta wind speed implies the difference in wind speed between the model with and model without landscape element.

### Wind

While ENVI-met assumes the incoming wind speed to be constant throughout the day, wind patterns will be similar for each hour. Therefore, 15 UTC+2 was randomly chosen as the time illustrate delta wind speed (figure 4.3.6).

### Longwave radiation

Longwave radiation is especially noticeable a few hours after sunset, when the urban surfaces cool down through emitting longwave radiation (Oke, et al., 2015). The influence of each landscape element on this cooling process is shown by visualising the delta mean radiant temperature for the hot summer day at 24 UTC+2 (figure 4.3.7).

### Shortwave radiation

In order to illustrate the minimum and maximum amount of shade cast by each landscape element throughout the day, delta mean radiant temperature is visualised for the moments when the sun is at its highest and lowest point in the street canyon (figure 4.3.8; figure 4.3.9). These maps are visualised around 12 and 19 UTC+2 on the 21st of June and 12 and 17 UTC+2 on the 1st of October.

### PMV

### Hot summer day

On this hot summer day cooling is most wanted when PMV reaches highest values. This occurs at 15 UTC+2 when PMV of the base model exceeds values of 4.5, causing extreme heat stress. Around this time, the cooling potential of each landscape element is visualised (figure 4.3.10).

### Autumn day

During this clear autumn day, comfort levels of the base model are below -2 PMV. Throughout the time period for which the sun enters the street canyon, cold stress is most severe around 17 UTC+2. Therefore, the influence of each landscape element on thermal comfort is assessed around this time (figure 4.3.11).

### Results

### Wind

As stated before, wind is simulated for both a parallel and perpendicular direction relative to the street canyon. As the H/W-ratio of the street canyon is below 0.3, a wake interference flow should occur for crosswinds (section 2.3.2). According to the simulation results, the maximum influence of landscape elements on crosswinds is below 0.4 m/s. For wind with parallel directions maximum wind speed reductions varied between 0.67 and 2.0 m/s. Due to the minimal influence of landscape elements on crosswinds, the influence on wind patterns is only visualised for parallel wind directions.

From these maps it becomes clear that the vertically shaped trees have the smallest effect on the incoming wind (figure 4.3.6). Then, while the umbrella tree and weeping tree both create a similarily shaped wake zone, the weeping tree creates a larger wake zone. Finally, most significant effects on wind speed were found for the berceau, which could reduce wind speed up to 2.45 m/s inside.

Figure 4.3.6 Difference in wind speed (m/s) between base model and each landscape element at 1.5 m height on WSD and AD at 15 UTC+2





### Longwave radiation

The simulation results indicate that the vertically shaped trees trap the least heat, with a maximum effect of 0.9 °C (figure 4.3.7). While it was expected that the weeping tree would trap more longwave radiation than the umbrella tree, results show a similar effect at 1.5m height for both with a maximum increase in mean radiant temperature of 2.9°C. Finally, the berceau traps the highest amount of longwave radiation over a large part of the street, causing an increase up to 3.0 °C.



Figure 4.3.7 Difference in mean radiant temperature (°C) between the base model and each landscape element at 1.5m height for the hot summer day (a, b, c, d)

### Shortwave radiation

The simulation results around noon on the hot summer day indicate that the vertically shaped trees only cast a narrow strip of shade alongside the buildings, while the berceau casts a wide strip of shade inside its tunnel (figure 4.3.8 and figure 4.3.9). Even though the umbrella tree and weeping tree have a similar shading pattern, it appears that the weeping tree has a higher shading intensity. Around 19 UTC+2, the vertically shaped trees cast more shade, but this remains limited. The difference in shade casted by the berceau between 12 UTC+2 and 19 UTC+2 is rather small as well. However, smallest differences are found for the umbrella tree, which casts almost a similar amount of shade. This is radically different for the weeping tree, which has a large shading pattern around 19 UTC+2.

As the LAI of deciduous landscape elements is smaller in autumn, the shading intensity of the landscape elements is expected to reduce, and more shortwave radiation will enter the street canyon. Despite that, shading areas will be larger in autumn due to the lower solar position. These two effects are visualised at 1.5m height and confirm the hypotheses: all landscape elements have a reduced shading intensity, but a larger shading pattern. Most pronounced differences are found for the weeping tree, which shades an even larger area around 17 UTC+2

# Umbrella tree Umbrella tree on HSD at 12 UTC+2 on HSD at 19 UTC+2 8.0 ------Umbrella tree Umbrella tree on AD at 12 UTC+2 on HSD at 17 UTC+2

10 10 10 10 10 10 10

100

10.00

10.00


Figure 4.3.9 Difference in mean radiant temperature (°C) between the base model and each landscape element at 1.5 m height for HSD and AD





Vertically shaped trees

on HSD at 12 UTC+2

### Vertically shaped trees on HSD at 19 UTC+2

1.04



PMV HSD

Amongst all, the berceau most effectively contributes to reducing heat stress in the street canyon. While the weeping tree and umbrella tree both improve thermal comfort below their canopy, the weeping tree has more effect. Finally, the vertically shaped trees have a limited effect on thermal comfort.

On this autumn day, landscape elements either exacerbate cold stress by casting shade or reduce cold stress by channelling wind away from pedestrian levels.

As the weeping tree and berceau reduce wind speed at pedestrian level the best, they improve thermal comfort in their wake areas. However, both landscape elements increase cold stress in those areas where they cast shade, which is most significant for the weeping tree around 17 UTC+2. Finally, while vertically shaped trees have a limited influence on wind speed, they exacerbate cold stress due to their shading effect.



Figure 4.3.10 Difference in PMV between the base model and each landscape element at 1.5 m height for the



# **4.4 Conclusion**

Based on the outcomes for the specific climatological conditions, general conclusions are drawn about the influence of the landscape elements on thermal comfort.

First of all, the berceau most effectively reduces shortwave radiation throughout the afternoon, but also blocks potential ventilation. On calm summer days such as the HSD, the berceau most significantly reduces heat stress. However, in autum the berceau continues to cast a significant amount of shade and thereby increases cold stress. At the same time, the berceau reduces wind speed significantly, which reduces cold stress.

The weeping tree is able to reduce heat stress well by casting a significant amount of shade in late afternoon. In autumn, it reduces cold stress on its lee side, but exacerbates cold stress by its large shading pattern.

Next, the umbrella tree reduces heat stress by shading, albeit less signifcant. In autumn, the umbrella tree slightly improves cold stress on its lee side, but potentially worsens cold stress underneath its crown through its shade.

Finally, the vertically shaped trees showed a minimal effect on heat stress. However, this landscape element showed most potential on ventilation and longwave radiation allowance. While this landscape element only had a limited effect on wind, it was unable to reduce cold stress in autumn. The influence of each landcape element on thermal comfort is represented in a simplified way in figure 4.4.1. Overall, each landscape element has a significant influence (++) on at least one aspect in relation to thermal comfort. While the berceau, weeping tree and umbrella tree significantly modify shortwave radiation and wind, the vertically shaped trees optimally allow ventilation in summer and solar radiation in winter.



Figure 4.4.1

Overview of the microclimatic performance of the landscape elements on heat and cold stress



**Figure V** Green walls at huis de Voorst (Schenk, 1700)

# Chapter 5

Test bed identification

# **5.1 Introduction**

In the previous chapter the green historical landscape elements have been evaluated for their performance on microclimate control. From this chapter, it appeared that all of the landscape elements have the potential to significantly influence thermal comfort. While most of these landscape elements originally existed in private estate gardens or on the countryside, they have to be redesigned in order to successfully fit into a contemporary urban context. For example, these landscape elements have to allow pedestrian flow, sufficient sight from and onto sidewalks and sufficient daylight intrusion into the buildings.

In order to refit these landscape elements, test beds of streets are defined for which thermal comfort is most problematic. These test beds are generalised abstractions from existing urban streets. Due to their general character, they are representative of and applicable to multiple urban streets. In the following part of this chapter the selection procedure of the test beds is described.

# **5.2 Test bed identification**

For the aim of this thesis the test beds have to be representative of urban streets for which thermal comfort is most crucial. For that reason, urban streets typologies are selected that are used by a high number of people. One example of such streets are shopping streets. In Dutch cities, shopping streets are usally located in the city centre, where retail facilities such as shops, bars and restaurants are clustered. Following from the land use maps of CBS (2012) it appears that the three largest Dutch cities, Amsterdam, Rotterdam and The Hague, have the largest retail area. While these retail areas also have a significant UHI-effect of 2 °C (Klimaateffectatlas, 2017), I decided to define test beds that are representative of shopping streets in these three cities. In addition, these three cities are located nearby KNMI-weather stations that allow the assessment of large scale wind patterns in relation to wind patterns in the street canyons (figure 5.2.1; Lenzholzer, 2015).

The retail areas of these cities are based on the land use map of CBS (2012), which indicates 'retail and hospitality areas' amongst other types of land use on a national scale. While this land use map might be slightly outdated, it looks similar to the more recent policy documents of the city of Rotterdam and Amsterdam (Stadsontwikkeling Rotterdam, 2017; Gemeente Amsterdam, 2017). Yet, unlike these policy documents, this map uses a universal definition of retail areas for all three different cities and is therefore most suitable as a selection criterion.



**Figure 5.2.1** UHI-map of the Netherlands for 2050 WH climate scenario (Klimaateffectatlas, 2017) and location of KNMI-weather stations closest to Amsterdam, Rotterdam and The Hague

In order to define representative street profiles, a grid of 500 by 500 m is laid on top of the retail area according to CBS (2012) for each city (figure 5.2.2; 5.2.3; 5.2.4). Then, all streets are listed for each grid that covers at least 10 streets from the retail area. In total, this results in 15 grids; 6 for Amsterdam, 5 for Rotterdam and 4 for The Hague. After that, 4 streets are randomly selected from each grid with the ASELECT function in Excel. This random sampling method resulted in the random selection of 60 streets. While the H/W ratio and street orientation significantly influence the microclimate of a street canyon (Shishegar, 2013), these parametres are measured for these 60 streets. Their width is measured with the Google Maps (2019) measurement tool and the average roof height is estimated from the height profile along the roofs made with the section tool in the AHN-viewer (AHN, 2019).



Figure 5.2.2 Selected streets from retail area Rotterdam

71



Figure 5.2.3 Selected streets from retail area Amsterdam



Figure 5.2.4 Selected streets from retail area The Hague

From the analysis it appears that street profiles vary significantly in H/W ratio; from 0.42 for the Nieuwezijds Voorburgwal in Amsterdam to 4.5 for the Lange Niezel in Amsterdam. Within this range, two different types of street profiles can be distinguished: pedestrian and divided traffic streets (figure 5.2.5). This typology is based on the position of pedestrians within the street profile, following that thermal comfort is most crucial in those areas that are used by pedestrians. Based on the measurements, pedestrian streets have a mean H/W ratio of 2.5 and divided traffic streets have a mean H/W ratio of 1,0 (figure 5.2.6)



**Figure 5.2.5** Typical street profiles of pedestrian (a) and divided traffic (b)streets



### **Microclimate**

As mentioned before, the microclimate of a street canyon is mostly the result of the street orientation and H/W ratio. As pedestrian-only streets have a H/W ratio of 2.5, not much solar radiation will access these streets and the influence of shortwave radiation on heat stress will be limited. Consequently, I decided to focus only on divided traffic streets. Next to that, as thermal comfort matters most when most people use the street, I focus only on the microclimate during the afternoon. In the next part of this section, the two most problematic orientations are described in relation to solar exposure and air flow.

### Air flow

According to section 2.3.2, a skimming flow will occur for crosswinds as the test beds have a H/W ratio of 1. However, in case of parallel winds, a channelling effect might occur (section 2.3.2), leading to potentially uncomfortable wind speeds

The Dutch standard for wind comfort is a mean wind speed of 5 m/s (Willemsen, & Wisse, 2007). However, the use of mean wind speed as a criteria to define thermal comfort has been questioned by urban meteorologists. Alternatively wind gusts are a better indicator (Stathopoulos, 2009). Therefore, hourly data about wind gusts from KNMI station Schiphol, Rotterdam and Hoek van Holland (figure 5.2.1) for the climatological period 1989 and 2019 are adjusted to pedestrian height in an urban context according to the formula provided in Algeciras & Matzarakis (2016):

$$WS_{1.1} = WS_h * (1.1/h)^{\alpha}$$
 (1)  $\alpha = 0.12 * z_0 + 0.18$ 

WS<sub>11</sub> wind speed at 1.1 m height (core body height)

WS<sub>b</sub> wind speed at measured height KNMI station

height for which wind speed is measured = 10m (source)

roughness length = 1.2 (Silva, et al., 2007)

Figure 5.2.7 illustrates the direction of wind gusts above 5 m/s. Around 30% of these uncomfortable wind gusts have a South-Westerly direction.





h

Z<sub>0</sub>

Wind direction for wind gusts exceeding 5m/s, based on data KNMI station Schiphol, Rotterdam and Hoek van Holland and adjusted to urban wind speed at pedstrian height with formula 1

However, wind has the potential to improve thermal comfort when air temperatures exceed 21°C. In this case, average wind speed is analysed as short-time wind gusts do not help to reduce heat stress for the whole hour. Data about average wind speed for hours with air temperatures above 21°C has been obtained from the same three KNMI stations (figure 5.2.1) over the climatological period between 1989 and 2019. From the wind rose, it becomes clear that cooling winds have no uniform direction for the three different cities (figure 5.2.8). In this case, studying local small-scale air patterns is more useful (Lenzholzer, 2015). However, due to the local character of these air flows, this method does not suit the general character of the test beds.



### Solar exposure

### East-West streets (E-W)

While the Northern sidewalk of E-W oriented streets receives solar radiation for the whole afternoon on the 21st of June, no solar radiation enters these streets on the 23rd of September (figure 5.2.9).

### Southwest-Northeast (SW-NE)

Different from E-W oriented streets, both sidewalks of SW-NE streets are exposed to the sun on the 21st of June. While the Northern sidewalk is exposed to solar radiation from noon until 16 UTC+2, the Southern sidewalk is exposed to solar radiation from 15.00 UTC+2. On the 23rd of September the Northern and Southern sidewalk still receive solar radiation, albeit for a shorter time period (figure 5.2.10)

### Southeast-NorthWest streets (SE-NW)

These streets are only exposed to solar radiation in the afternoon from noon untill 4.45 UTC+2 on the 21st of June. Which is for a shorter time period compared to the aforementioned street orientations. Nevertheless, on the 23rd of September only a limited amount of solar radiation accesses the street during the afternoon (figure 5.2.11).

### North-South steets (N-S)

Similarly to SE-NW streets, N-S streets are exposed to solar radiation between noon and 4.45 UTC+2 on the 21st of June. During this afternoon, both sidewalks receive solar radiation for an almost equal amount of time. In autumn these streets still receive a significant amount of solar radiation (figure 5.2.12).

### Figure 5.2.8

Wind direction for winds during hours with air temperatures >  $21^{\circ}$ C, based on data of the Bilt and adjusted with formula 1



oriented streets in summer and autumn

Figure 5.2.12 Exposure of sidewalks in North-South oriented streets in summer and autumn

74

# 5.3 Summary

By measuring 60 randomly selected shopping streets in Amsterdam, The Hague and Rotterdam, an average H/W ratio of 1 was found for divided traffic streets. Then the microclimate for different streets orientations was assessed (figure 5.2.13). In summer, SW-NE and E-W streets receive solar radiation during the whole afternoon and are therefore most prone to heat stress. In autumn, E-W and SE-NW street receive least solar radiation and thereby have a high chance of cold stress. For ventilation there was no clear relationship between street orientation and wind direction amongst the three cities. Finally, SW-NE streets most often experience wind nuisance and are therefore prone to cold stress. As SW-NE and E-W streets have potential risks for both heat and cold stress, these two orientations are used to develop the test beds. The shopping streets represented by E-W test beds with a H/W ratio of 1 include De Meent and Kruiskade in Rotterdam and Reguliersdwarsstraat in Amsterdam. Then the shopping streets represented by SW-NE test beds with the H/W ratio of 1 include the Hoogstraat in Rotterdam.

	SW-NE	E-W	SE-NW	N-S
Solar radiation during afternoon on 21 June (hours)	6	6	4 ¾	4 ¾
Solar radiation during afternoon on 23 September (hours)	4	0	1 ¾	3 ½
Ventilation	No clear direction			
Wind gusts > 5m/s	± 30%	20-30%	< 20%	20-30%

**Figure 5.2.13** Microclimate for different street orientations of streets with H/W = 1



**Figure VI** Berceau at estate Petersburg (Stoopendaal, 1718-1719)

# Chapter 6

Adapted versions of historical landscape elements

# 6.1 Introduction

In this chapter I describe how the historical landscape elements are refitted to reduce both heat and cold stress in contemporary cities. In the first phase of this research through design process, each landscape element is adjusted to reduce heat stress. During this iterative process the designed landscape element is repeatedly evaluated and adjusted to optimally reduce heat stress. However, I found that landscape elements that reduce heat stress well often worsen cold stress. For that reason, the five best alternatives for heat stress reduction are selected and redesigned to improve cold stress as well. During this iterative process the design alternatives are evaluated on both heat and cold stress reduction. Finally, the best three alternatives are selected and implemented in a real context. This process, as depicted by figure 6.1.1, is done for both East-West and South West - North East streets.

The designing process has been done with the help of Sketchup, a software in which three dimensional landscapes can be build and is able to simulate shading patterns. Based on these shading patterns, different design alternatives are suggested. For both heat and cold stress, the solar path in Sketchup has been simulated from noon until early evening, as most people use the shopping district during this time-period. For heat stress reduction, a shadow analysis is done for the 21st of June, when the sun reaches its highest and longest path. Then, for cold stress reduction, the shadow analysis is done for 23rd of September, which is at the beginning of autumn when landscape elements still have some of their leaves.

The evaluation of the landscape elements is based on the factors as described in section 2.4. In summary, green landscape elements can reduce heat stress through shading and evaporation. In doing so, these landscape elements should not obstruct ventilation and longwave radiation.

In autumn landscape elements can reduce cold stress through blocking wind and trapping longwave radiation. In blocking wind and trapping longwave radiation, it is important that these landscape elements do allow maximum solar radiation.



Figure 6.1.1 Research through design process

However, due to the limited amount of solar radiation that accesses E-W oriented streets this potential is not taken into account for E-W oriented streets. Due to the absence of shortwave radiation, longwave radiation in the street canyon will be limited as well (Oke, et al., 2016) and is therefore not considered in the evaluation.

Since the aforementioned factors do not equally contribute to thermal comfort (section 2.4), they are assigned different weighing factors. From high to low, shading/solar exposure has a weight of 3, ventilation/wind blocking a weight of 2 and longwave radiation allowance/trapping and evaporative cooling a weight of 1. For more information see section 2.4. Together, this results in a simplified evaluation formats for heat stress reduction (figure 6.1.2), and a combined evaluation for heat and cold stress reduction for E-W (figure 6.1.3) and SW-NE oriented streets (figure 6.1.4).

The overall score of each prototype is given by rating each aspect of the evaluation format between 0 and 3 and multiplying this rate with with the weight assigned to this factor. The ratings for solar radiation are based on shade analyses in Sketchup. Ratings for other aspects are based on the expert knowledge I gained from writing the theoretical framework (chapter 2), the literature review and the ENVImet simulation results (chapter 4).



# 6.2 Heat stress East-West streets

### Figure 6.2.1

Evaluation maxtrix parallel vertically pruned trees



### Figure 6.2.3

Evaluation matrix diagonal vertically pruned trees



Parallel vertically pruned trees For the East -West oriented test-beds, vertically pruned trees need to have at least a total height of 5 metres to cast a significant amount of shade on the Northern sidewalk (figure 6.2.2). At the same time, these large crowns have a more significant evaporative cooling potential. If vertically pruned trees are placed parallel to the street, they optimaly allow ventilation and cast shade from twelve until at least mid-afternoon (figure 6.2.1). From then, the sun moves slowly towards a more parallel position relative to the street, and thereby radiates behind the trees.

Diagonal vertically pruned trees

Based on a shadow analysis in Sketchup, I found that vertically shaped trees with an orientation of 30 degrees towards the street cast most shade during the afternoon (figure 6.2.3 and 6.2.4). These trees are planted with a distance of 3 metres and their width covers half of the sidewalk. In order to further increase their shade around noon, they could be planted more closely together, but this would reduce longwave radiation allowance. Then, the trees could also be made wider to increase their shading effect around the end of the afternoon, but this would reduce potential ventilation.







Figure 6.2.4 Diagonal vertically pruned trees



Figure 6.2.5 Mixed vertically pruned trees



Figure 6.2.7 Tree lane above sidewalk

### Mixed vertically pruned trees

In order to achieve a maximum shading effect, vertically pruned trees with different orientations have to be combined. Optimal shading can be reached with the design as illustrated in figure 6.2.5. The parallel trees cast shade in the early afternoon and the diagonally oriented trees cast shade between mid- and late afternoon. Despite its shading ability, it inhibits potential ventilation and longwave radiation (figure 6.2.6).

### **Figure 6.2.6** Evaluation matrix mixed vertically pruned trees



Tree lane above sidewalk

Tree lanes in general have a large crown volume and thereby a large evaporative cooling potential. This prototype consists of one row of small trees along the Northern sidewalk (figure 6.2.7). As their crowns are located above the sidewalk and close to the buildings, they are able to cast shade from early until late afternoon. For this prototype, the species acer campestre could be used, which will eventually grow 7 metres wide and become 11 m high (van Ebben, n.d.-b). However, while the tree lane is located above the sidewalk, it significantly reduces ventilation. Next to that, the high density of this tree lane causes a significant amount of longwave radiation trapping (figure 6.2.8).





### Figure 6.2.9

Evaluation matrix large tree lane



**Figure 6.2.11** Evaluation matrix shelterbelts



### Large tree lane

As shown by figure 6.2.10, a large tree lane is located in the centre of the street canyon. These large trees are well able to shade the Northern sidewalk between early and midafternoon. However, later in the afternoon, the sun will radiate behind these trees, reaching the sidewalks. Despite that, this tree lane will channel wind towards the sidewalks and thereby improves ventilation (figure 6.2.9). Furthermore, as the crowns are not located directly above the sidewalk, a smaller amount of longwave radiation will be trapped compared to the previous prototype.

### Shelterbelts & weeping trees

Compared to tree lanes, shelterbelts and weeping trees have the potential to cast additional shade around the end of the afternoon, when the sun reaches its lowest position and might shine underneath the crowns of traditional tree lanes. In the example of the shelterbelt (figure 6.2.12), its hedges are oriented 60 degrees towards the street to cast additional shade on the sidewalk during late afternoon. However, in Sketchup it appeared that shelterbelts were unable to significantly cast shade additional to tree lanes. Similar results were found for weeping trees. Compared to the tree lanes above the sidewalk, these landscape elements reduce ventilation even more (figure 6.2.11), and are therefore not recommended.











Figure 6.2.13 Semi-closed berceau



### Semi-closed berceau

This prototype looks similar to historical berceaux. However, instead of covering it with shrub species, it is covered with climbing plants that require less maintenance. Due to the height of the berceau, it allows ventilation very well but it has a reduced evaporative cooling potential. While the height requires the top part of its sides to be closed to significantly shade the sidewalk, this prototype also traps a significant amount of longwave radiation (figure 6.2.13 & 6.2.14). Finally, the sun will radiate upon the first part of the sidewalk in late afternoon, when the sun has a low position.

### Roofed berceau

In favour of evaporative cooling potential, this berceau has been designed 2.5 metres above the sidewalk. By lowering its roof it is no longer necessary to add sides to the berceau to cast significant shade (figure 6.2.15). However, at the same time this prototype brings about slightly reduced ventilation (figure 6.2.16).

**Figure 6.2.14** Evaluation matrix semi-closed berceau



**Figure 6.2.16** Evaluation matrix roofed berceau







### Perpendicular hedges

Due to their restricted height, hedges have most shading potential around the end of the afternoon, when the sun reaches its lowest point. As the sun is positioned parallel towards the street around this time, hedges have to be oriented perpendicular towards the street to cast most shade (figure 6.2.18). While these hedges are 3 metres high, they still cast limited shade (figure 6.2.17). Next to that, these hedges obstruct ventilation and pedestrian flow.











### Figure 6.2.19 Evaluation matrix parallel hedges



## Parallel hedges

If hedges are oriented parallel to the street, they cast a small amount of shade but allow better ventilation and pedestrian flow (figure 6.2.19). Furthermore, these parallel hedges with a height of 3 metre cast shade where pedestrians walk. However, in order to ensure sight from and onto the sidewalk and due to the parking places next to the sidewalk, these hedges should have sufficient openings between them (figure 6.2.20).



Figure 6.2.21 Hedges as portals



### Hedges as portals

For hedges to cast a significant amount of shade, they need to have a greater height. However, this would reduce sight from and onto the sidewalk. For that reason, openings are made in the hedges (figure 6.2.21). Finally, by placing them both parallel and perpendicular to the sidewalk, they cast shade well throughout the afternoon. As a downside, these hedges also obstruct a significant amount of longwave radiation and block potential ventilation (figure 6.22).





### Green walls

As found in scientific literature, green walls have a significant cooling potential through their evaporative cooling effect and by shading the building walls (figure 6.2.23 & 6.2.24). Evergreen green walls are preferred, as these have the additional benefit of insulating the buildings during winter.

### Figure 6.2.24

Evaluation matrix green walls







### Umbrella trees

Through the shadow analysis it was found that mainly the lowest level of the "etagelinde" effectively contributed to shade. The additional shading effect that came from higher levels, did not outweigh the maintenance required for these levels. If they are pruned into a square plane instead of a circular plane, they are able to significantly shade the whole sidewalk (figure 6.2.25). If pruned regularly, these trees are able to allow ventilation rather well. However, similar to berceaux their shape signifcantly obstructs longwave radiation cooling (figure 6.2.26).





### Summary

From the evaluation, the following prototypes scored highest on heat stress reduction: semiclosed berceau (16), roofed berceau (15,5), large tree lane (15.5), parallel horizontal trees (14.5) and umbrella trees (14,5). Next to that, I found that shelterbelts and weeping had no additional benefits to a traditional tree lane along the sidewalk.







6.3 Cold stress

**East-West streets** 

trees generally have a small influence on wind speed. In order to increase their wind reduction potential, this prototype has umbrella trees with alternating heights and is made of evergreen plants. Instead using evergreen tree species I chose to use evergreen climbing plants which require less maintenance and more easily cover surfaces with these dimensions.

### Figure 6.3.2

Evaluation matrix umbrella trees of mixed heights



### Large tree lane with hedges

As these trees are placed in the middle of the street, they do not have any wind blocking potential, instead their shape channels wind towards the sides of the street. In order to ensure this effect does not occur, deciduous tree species have to be used for this tree lane. In order to further reduce wind speed, evergreen hedges are placed on the sidewalk. While these hedges with a height of 2.5 metre are placed alternately along the façades and parking places, they reduce the wind channelling effect. By pruning the hedges in early summer, more ventilation is allowed, while regrowth until autumn will increase its wind blocking potential.

### Figure 6.3.4

Evaluation matrix large tree lane with hedges





Evaluation matrix angled

Figure 6.3.5

## Angled berceau

This roofed berceau is designed to channel wind away from pedestrian levels. This is achieved by designing this evergreen roof of climbing plants in a slightly sloped shape.





Angled berceau



### Figure 6.3.8 Berceau with closed front

### **Figure 6.3.7** Evaluation matrix berceau

with closed front



### Berceau with closed front

This berceau with a semi-closed front channels wind above the berceau. Due to its evergreen roof and the presence of cars along its sides the sidewalk will be sheltered from wind.



Figure 6.3.9 Mixed vertically shaped trees

## Mixed vertically shaped trees

In this prototype some of the vertically shaped trees are bended to guide some wind away from the sidewalk towards the street. These trees are made of evergreen species, for example the coniferous Leyland cypress (Cupressus × leylandii). However, while these trees are able to reduce wind speeds above pedestrian levels, they are less able to reduce wind speeds at pedestrian levels.





### Summary

Amongst these prototypes, the umbrella trees of mixed heights (16.5), the angled berceau (16.5) and the berceau with closed front (16.5) scored highest on both heat and cold stress reduction. In the next section, these prototypes are implemented in a real street. However, as the bereau with closed front looks fairly similair to the angled berceau, I decided to the implement the mixed vertically shaped trees (16) in a real context as alternative to the angled berceau to show more variety in design alternatives.

# **6.4 Heat stress** Southwest-Northeast streets

Diagonal vertically pruned trees

Evaluation matrix diagonal vertically pruned trees

Figure 6.4.1







Due to the high position of the sun when it radiates upon the Northern sidewalk, vertically pruned trees are unable to shade this sidewalk effectively. Then, for the Southern sidewalk these trees have limited shading potential around 15.30 UTC+2 and around 17.00 UTC+2, when the sun is positioned too high or too low, but cast a significant amount of shade between this time-period. If these trees are oriented 30 degrees towards the street, they cast most shade (figure 6.4.1 and 6.4.2). Its other microclimatic effects are similar to the diagonal vertically pruned trees in section 6.2

### Tree lane above sidewalk

From the Sketchup analsys it appears that most shading is casted on both sidewalks when the tree crowns are located directly above the sidewalk. While this prototype shades the sidewalks almost the entire afternoon, the Southern sidewalk receives some shortwave radiation during the last minutes of the afternoon when the sun has a low solar position. Apart from shading this prototype significantly contributes to evaporative cooling, but reduces ventilation and longwave radiation allowance (figure 6.4.3 and 6.4.4)











### Shelterbelts

As mentioned before, tree lanes above sidewalks are unable to cast shade on the Southern sidewalk during the last minutes of the afternoon. In this prototype hedges are oriented parallel to the street to not further obstruct ventilation and to optimally cast shade in late afternoon, when the sun is located perpendicular to the street (figure 6.4.5). However, due to the distance between the hedges required for parking places, this prototype does not cast a significant amount of shade in addition to tree lanes without hedges (figure 6.4.6)

### Weeping trees

As the branches of weeping trees often reach close to the ground surface, their microclimatic potential is similar to shelterbelts. However, only a few species have sufficient space to grow their branches untill the ground surface. For example, fagus sylvatica 'Black Swan', with an eventual height of 13 m and width of 4 m (van Ebben, n.d.-c). In Sketchup it was found that these weeping trees only cast some additional shade for a few minutes of the afternoon, but poorly allow ventilation and longwave radiation (figure 6.4.8). On top of that, due to their shape they reduce the amount of parking lots (figure 6.4.7).





**Figure 6.4.8** Evaluation matrix weeping trees



### Figure 6.4.9

Evaluation matrix parallel vertically pruned trees



### **Figure 6.4.11** Evaluation matrix diagonal

vertically pruned trees



## Berceau above parking

Instead of designing a berceau with semi-closed sides to ensure significant shade, this berceau is extended over the parking lots. In additon, this prototypes also shades cars underneath the berceau during mid afternoon, when the sun is oriented more or less parallel to the street. This prototype has a height of 4 metres to allow parking of small delivery trucks as well (figure 6.4.10). At the same time, this height allows optimal ventilation. However, due to its increased width this berceau traps a significant amount of longwave radiation (figure 6.4.9).

### Elevated berceau

This berceau is connected to the roofs of the buildings and thereby increases the H/W ratio of the street (figure 6.4.12). As a result, the berceau attached to the Southern buildings shades the Northern sidewalk around noon and the berceau attached to the Northern buildings shades the Southern sidewalk at the end of the afternoon. During mid-afternoon, when the sun is more or less oriented parallel to the street, the raised berceaux cast shade on the sidewalks below them. However, due to their height the sun irradiates underneath a part of the berceau upon the sidewalks. Simultaneously, its height allows significant ventilation and longwave radiation, but also diminishes its evaporative cooling potential (figure 6.4.11)











Figure 6.4.13 Closed berceau





### Closed berceau

As mentioned before, the sun has a low position at the end of the afternoon, when it radiates upon the Southern sidewalk. For it to cast sufficient shade, the sides of this berceau are completely closed. However, in order to trap no car emissions, this berceau has to be more transparent (figure 6.4.13). While this increases longwave radiation allowance, it reduces its shading and evaporative cooling potential (figure 6.4.14). Next to that, this 7 m high berceau allows ventilation very well.

### **Figure 6.4.14** Evaluation matrix closed berceau



### Tilted berceau

Another prototype in response to the low solar position around the end of the afternoon, is the berceau with semi-cloded sides (figure 6.4.15). Compared to the closed berceau this berceau has more evaporative cooling potential. However, due to its restricted height it allows ventilation less well (figure 6.4.16)

### Figure 6.4.16 Evaluation matrix tilted

berceau







### Parallel hedges

Hedges in this street only effectively cast shade around the end of the afternoon, when the sun has a low position and radiates upon the Southern sidewalk. Again, parallel hedges optimally allow ventilation and cast shade where the pedestrians walk. However, their shading effect is limited by their restricted height.

In order to cast more shade on the Southern

sidewalk hedges are designed with a height of

4,5 metre and have openings to allow sight and

access from and to the sidewalk (figure 6.4.20). Due to the parallel position of these portals, this prototype allows ventilation rather well











### Figure 6.4.19 Evaluation matrix portals



Portals

(figure 6.4.19).





Figure 6.4.21 Parasol trees

## Umbrella trees

For the same reason as extending the berceaux above the parking lots (figure 6.4.10), these umbrella trees are extended above the parking places as well (figure 6.4.21). However, this measure would drastically reduce longwave radiation allowance (figure 6.4.22).



Evaluation matrix paras trees



### Summary

The following prototypes scored highest on heat stress reduction in SW-NE streets: berceau above parking (16.5), umbrella trees (16), tilted berceau (15), portals (14.5) and elevated berceau (14.5). These prototypes are adapted to reduce cold stress in the next phase. Again, I found that shelterbelts and weeping trees had no additional benefits to a traditional tree lane without hedges along the sidewalk.

# 6.5 Cold stress Southwest-Northeast streets

Umbrella trees with alternating heights These umbrella trees have different heights to allows the sun to radiate upon the sidewalk during mid-afternoon in autumn (figure 6.5.2). Simultaneously, this prototype casts significant shade in summer due to the higher solar pathway. On top of that, the tree height difference creates additional roughness and thereby reduces the wind channelling effect (figure 6.5.1).









### Figure 6.5.1

Evaluation matrix umbrella trees with alternating heights



### **Figure 6.5.3**

Evaluation matrix semi-evergreen berceau above parking



Semi-evergreen berceau above parking This berceau consists of two elements. The Southern part of the berceau is covered with deciduous climbers that allow the lower sun to radiate upon the sidewalk in autumn but cast significant shade in summer. Then, the Northern part of this berceau is covered with evergreen climbers and channels wind away from the sidewalk (figure 6.5.3 and 6.5.4). While the evergreen part of the berceau still casts some shade upon the sidewalk in autumn, sunny and windy conditions hardly occur on the same day. For that reason, the Northern side of the sidewalk is more comfortable during windy and cloudy days and the Southern side of the sidewalk is more comfortable during calm and sunny autumn days.

## 97


Figure 6.5.5 Semi-evergreen berceau



# Semi-evergreen tilted berceau

This prototype is based on the same principle as the previous prototype and consists of two parts. The evergreen part of the berceau channels wind away and the deciduous part casts shade in summer and allows solar exposure in winter (figure 6.5.6). However, unlike the previous prototype the sides of these berceau are tilted. For that reason, it better allows shortwave radiation to access the sidewalk (figure 6.5.5)





Elevated berceau with hedges

These elevated berceaux have almost no influence on wind speed at pedestrian levels due to their height (figure 6.5.8). For that reason, they are combined with hedges that provide wind shelter. For this street orientation these hedges are placed on both sides of the sidewalks to create additional roughness (figure 6.5.7). At the same time these hedges cast additional shade and thereby are less favourable in sunny autumn conditions.

Figure 6.5.8 Evaluation matrix green walls



# Figure 6.5.9

Evaluation matrix hedges as portals



# Hedges as portals

This prototype scored well in heat stress reduction especially for its ability to allow ventilation. However, in autumn they have to be able to reduce wind speed instead. For that reason, tall hedges were added in combination with the deciduous portals (figure 6.5.10). However, by increasing the wind blocking potential of this prototype, its ability to reduce heat stress decreased significantly as well (figure 6.5.9).



### Summarv

From the evaluation, the following prototypes scored highest on heat and cold stress reduction in SW-NE streets: the umbrella trees of mixed heights (22), the semi-evergreen berceaux above parking (26) and the semi-evergreen tilted berceau (26). In the final design phase these prototypes will be implemented in a real street.

### Conclusion

Prototypes of landscape elements with a restricted crosssectional crown volume (two-dimensional trees, umbrella trees and berceaux), scored highest on ventilation. Amongst these landscape elements, prototypes with horizontal surfaces above the sidewalks (versions of berceaux and umbrella trees) provided most shade and thereby reduced heat stress most significantly for both street orientations. For E-W streets these prototypes were effectively adjusted to reduce cold stress by alternating the height of umbrella trees to increase wind roughness and by channeling wind over evergreen berceaux. For SW-NE streets, the prototypes that most effectivly allowed solar radiation and reduced wind speed were prototypes of a semi-evergreen berceau and evergreen umbrella trees with alternating heights.

# 6.6 Implementation

The protypes that scored highest on both heat and cold stress reduction are implemented in a real context in the final phase of the research through design process. During this phase the designs are adjusted to the specific conditions of the respective shopping streets. For each prototype an artistic impression is made that demonstrates the visual effect of the prototypes.

The streets for which the prototypes are adjusted are selected from the dataset of the 60 measured streets. From this dataset the 'Oldebarneveltstraat' and the 'Hoogstraat' are chosen as example of the East-West and Southwest-Northeast test bed respectively (figure 6.6.1).

# Van Oldebarneveltstraat

The van Oldebarneveltstraat, as shown by figure 6.6.2, is located between the Mauritsweg on the Western side and the Koopgoot on the Eastern side. This one-way street with parking places along the Southern sidewalk and a tram lane along the Northern sidewalk has a total length of approximately 200 metres. As the Oldebarneveltstraat has a H/W ratio of 0.88, its Northern sidewalk is exposed to the sun for the full afternoon. However, the shrubs along this sidewalk cast insignificant shade. Along the Southern sidewalk a few trees are planted, that partially shade the car road during the afternoon. Finally, the street consists of a high amount of impervious surface, and thereby has a restricted evaporative cooling potential.



For all three prototypes I chose to transform the impermeable surface underneath the tramline into a grass surface. This measure increases the evaporative cooling potential of the street (Lenzholzer, 2015). On top of that, the grass allows water infiltration and thereby reduces local flood risks during heavy rain periods and supplies the green landscape elements with water. Similarly, the parking spots are designed to have a semi-permeable surface. In all three prototypes the combination of de-paving the surface underneath the tramline and narrowing the northern sidewalks with 0.75 metre created space for plants to grow. Along the southern sidewalk the original deciduous trees - Gleditsia japonica are maintained which are very drought resistant (Lenzholzer, 2015).

## "Umbrella trees" of alternating height

The "stems" of the umbrella trees are designed in a curved shape so that they do not block pedestrian flow (figure 6.6.3). These elements have alternating heights and their 'canopy' is slightly sloped as to create more wind roughness. While it is impossible to grow tree species in this particular shape, climbing plants are used that naturally follow the shape of the structure on which they grow. More specifically, evergreen climbing plants are used that maintain their foliage and able to reduce wind speeds in seasons when cold stress is most severe. I chose to use Hedera helix which is a fast-growing climbing plant that easily covers large surfaces and is able to withstand drought, wind and sun (van Ebben, n.d.-d). Finally, while these trees allow sufficient sight on and from the sidewalk, they also provide the van Oldebarneveltstraat with a unique identity.

# Mixed vertically shaped trees

These mixed vertically shaped trees consist of two evergreen and deciduous species (figure 6.6.4). The deciduous lime trees (Tilia cordata) have a reasonable drought tolerance (Lenzholzer, 2015) and are planted parallel along the sidewalk to provide shade in summer. These trees also allow some sunlight to access the shops in autumn. Then, half of the canopy of the evergreen vertically shaped trees is angled with 45 degrees to channel wind towards the street. For this purpose I chose to apply the English yew, which is able to withstand sun, shade and droughts (van Ebben, n-d.e). In autumn the yellow leaves of the lime trees will create a visually pleasing contrast with the evergreen English yew.

### Berceau with semi-closed front

The structure of this berceau is connected to the buildings along the northern sidewalk (figure 6.6.5). Therefore, less pillars are required for the support of the plants and more space will be available for pedestrians. Again, I used Hedera helix for the aforementioned reasons. While the front of this evergreen berceau is somewhat closed, it brings about slight reductions in wind speed underneath the berceau. If these structures are built from wood from sustainably managed forests they will have a low environmental impact.



102

Figure 6.6.5 Berceau with semi-closed front implemented in the van Oldebarneveltstraat

# Hoogstraat

The Hoogstraat is oriented East-West and connects the Binnenrotte with the Oostplein. While the H/W ratio of this street is highly variable, the design in this thesis only is applicable to the part of the Hoogstraat between the Kipstraat and Oostplein, which has an average H/W ratio of 0.87. This street has a symmetrical layout with parking lots along both sidewalks (figure 6.6.6). From different google street view records, it appears that the municipality of Rotterdam added temporary trees in planters along the Northern sidewalk after 2015. While these trees still have rather small crowns (< 3m high), it is also expected that their future growth is inhibited by the limited root space available in these planters. Apart from these small trees, the street consists of a high amount of impervious surface and therefore has limited evaporative cooling potential.



**Figure 6.6.6** Section Hoogstraat with description of its microclimatic properties

The design of the umbrella tree and semi-evergreen berceau both are partially positioned on the sidewalk and partially in line with the parking lots. Again, the parking lots are made semi-permeable in order to allow additional evaporative cooling.

# Umbrella trees with alternating heights

Again the 'stem' of these umbrella 'trees' is curved to optimally allow pedestrian streams (figure 6.6.7). These umbrella trees are grown with ivy and designed with alternating heights to reduce wind speeds. Unlike the umbrella trees in the E-W oriented streets these landscape elements are placed further apart from each other. While this reduces their shading potential in summer, it allows more solar radiation in autumn.

# Semi-evergreen berceau above parking

The semi-evergreen berceau consist of two different plant species. The part of the berceau located along the buildings consists of evergreen climbing plants that are able to reduce wind speed in autumn. Based on the aforementioned reasons, ivy is chosen for this purpose. Then, the side above the parking lots is grown with deciduous climbing plants that cast shade in summer and allow shortwave radiation in autumn. As this berceau covers a large part of the sidewalk, regular street lanterns would not be able to provide sufficient light on the sidewalks. Therefore, I integrated lighting within the construction of the berceau (figure 6.6.8). As a drawback this prototype requires regular maintenance in order to ensure that the evergreen climbing plants do not grow over the berceau above the parking lots.



Figure 6.6.7 "Umbrella trees" with alternating heights implemented in the Hoogstraat



Figure 6.6.8 Semi-evergreen berceaux above parking implemented in the Hoogstraat



Figure 6.6.9 Semi-evergreen berceau with tiled sides implemented in the Hoogstraat

# Semi-evergreen tilted berceau

When the sun radiates upon the Southern sidewalk in late afternoon it tends to have a low position. In order to cast sufficient shade around this time this berceau has semi-closed sides. While these sides only have a height of 2.25 m above the road, I chose to convert this space to parking places for bikes. This berceau is tilted to allow maximum solar radiation in autumn. Similar to the aforementioned berceau, it consists of deciduous and evergreen climbing plants. By means of steal wires along the columns of the berceau, the evergreen climbing plants will provide slight wind roughness. For the deciduous climbing plants, I used Clematic vitalba that easily covers large surfaces and withstands sun and drought (Appeltern, n.d.)

As this prototype was developed for the Southern sidewalk only. I visualised how deciduous trees along the Northern sidewalk in combination with green walls can further improve thermal comfort of this street.

# Summary

The final phase of the research through design process demonstrated how the prototypes can be implemented in real streets. I found that the landscape elements had to be adjusted to allow pedestrian flow, sufficient space for parking lots, sufficient sight from and on the sidewalk and sufficient artificial light during the evening. While the visuals demonstrate how these prototype can be implemented technically, they also show the aesthetic appeal of the prototypes.





# Chapter 7

Discussion and Conclusion

# 7.1 Discussion

# Research methods

### SRQ 1

Evidence on the microclimatic purpose of historical landscape elements was mainly found in historical books about the estate garden design. However, for rural landscape elements, such as umbrella trees and shelterbelts, limited literature was found about their microclimatic purpose. Finding more evidence about their microclimatic purpose would require a different research method. For example, searching for toponyms on historical maps could help to reveal additional knowledge about the microclimatic function and spatial characteristics of these rural landscape elements.

# SRQ 2

For the microclimate simulations I had to define representative versions of each landscape element. The dimensions of these versions were based on estimations from pictures and measurements on google maps. While this method suffices the accuracy of the 1 metre grid size in Albero (ENVI-met), the number of landscape elements that were measured was limited. More research into the dimensions and varieties within each historical landscape elements is required to understand the representativeness of the models defined in this thesis. Nevertheless, the models used in this thesis provided a first insight into the microclimatic effects of each landscape element.

Next, the climatological data for ENVI-met was obtained from the hourly dataset of KNMI weather station the Bilt. While this station is located in the countryside, data about wind speed from this station is not representative of urban contexts with a higher roughness level. However, this factor was not taken into account in the selection procedure of the climatological days. Despite that, the climatological input for autumn days was given a wind speed of 5.7 m/s, which exceeds the comfort level of 5 m/s and therefore is relevant to assess the influence of these landscape elements on wind speed reduction.

# SRQ 3

Due to limited data about H/W ratios of Dutch urban streets, the mean H/W ratio for shopping streets was calculated with the Google Earth measurement tool and the AHN section tool. While these measurements are not very accurate, they also are time precious. Due to the latter, the measurements were limited to 60 shopping streets in Amsterdam, Rotterdam and The Hague. However, in order to learn more about average H/W ratios and due to the general importance of this data in relation to climate sensitive design, further research on typical H/W ratios of urban streets is warranted.

Then, the influence of design interventions on sun-shade patterns were assessed with Sketchup for the June 21st to assess the influence on heat stress and September 23rd to assess the influence on cold stress. I chose to simply the analysis to the 21st of June as this day provides insights into shortest shading patterns and I simplified the analysis to the 23rd of September to assess sun-shade patterns for days when cold stress might occur, but for SW-NE streets still a significant amount of solar radiation accesses the street canyon. Despite that thermal discomfort also occurs in other months when the shading patterns are different, simplifying the sun-shade analysis to these specific days required less time to be spent on analysis and was therefore more easily integrated in the research through design process.

Subsequently, the influence of landscape elements on wind speed was informed by educated guesses, based on the literature provided in this thesis and the outcomes of the ENVI-met simulations. These results were also presented in climatelier sessions with experts on climate-sensitive design. For a more detailed account of wind effects wind simulations could have been made with computational fluid dynamic (CFD) software such as ENVI-met and Fluent. However, compared to CFD software, these educated guesses require less time and are therefore more easily integrated in the research through design process.

The research through design process first evaluated prototypes for heat stress reduction and later adjusted the prototypes that scored highest on heat stress reduction for cold stress reduction as well. Due to this decision, prototypes that scored low on heat stress reduction but have the potential to score high on cold stress reduction are excluded in this process. However, the decision to prioritize heat stress reduction was made as heat stress will become increasingly important with climate change. Next to that, the decision to select prototypes that most effectively improved thermal comfort, resulted in the development of mainly prototypes of the berceaux and umbrella trees. If I had chosen to select the highest scoring prototypes of each landscape element and adjusted those to reduce cold stress, more knowledge about each landscape element would have been generated. Future climate sensitive design research should take these limitations into the research through design process into account. Overall, the selection procedure opted for in this thesis resulted in prototypes that have a significant potential to reduce both heat and cold stress and are therefore relevant for implementation in a real context.

# Research outcomes

# SRQ 2

In this thesis ENVI-met is used to simulate the microclimatic effects of historical landscape elements. For this model I opted to create a base-model of a street canyon with a H/W ratio below 0.3 in order to allow the assessment of the influence of the landscape elements on both cross- and parallel winds. However, this H/W ratio is not representative of common urban street canyons. Therefore, the outcomes of the ENVI-met simulations are not typical of urban streets. Moreover, no substantial crosswinds were identified in ENVI-met for a H/W ratio of 0.3. This might be due to the influence of building depth and initial wind speed on wind patterns but remains a question for future research.

Next, the climatological criteria defined for the selection of representative days from the KNMI-data set resulted in only a limited number of days over the last thirty years, implying that the outcomes are not representative of common days. However, in relation to criteria for the hot summer days it is expected that these will occur more often in future due to climate change. Then, the conditions for cold stress in autumn were chosen specifically to be sunny and windy to directly assess the influence of the landscape elements on both solar

# 7.2 Conclusion

radiation and wind speed. So, while these criteria for autumn conditions were optimal for assessing the influence of the landscape elements on radiation and wind, these specific outcomes would not occur often in reality. Despite this, the nature of the microclimatic effects of the landscape elements on radiant temperature and wind speed shown in this thesis will essentially be similar for other days.

### SRQ 3

The actual number of streets represented by the typical testbeds is limited. This is on the one hand due to the limited number of divided traffic streets measured in this thesis and on the other hand due to the unique combination of H/W ratio and street orientation. Nevertheless, the test-beds defined in this thesis are likely to be representative of Dutch shopping streets that have not been measured in this thesis. Moreover, I expect that the average H/W ratio of shopping streets is different amongst cities. Further studies could investigate these differences in H/W ratio between cities to better understand how representative these test-beds are of shopping streets per city.

The prototypes generated in this research through design process are only based on their microclimatic effects. In order to bridge the gap between academia and practice, further research could evaluate the design outcomes in relation to feasibility, maintenance and construction costs. In these evaluations their positive side-effects have to be considered as well.

# Answers to research questions

# SRQ 1: What are historical landscape elements for microclimate control in the Netherlands?

Based on the hypothesis that various historical landscape elements had a role in outdoor microclimate control, this thesis first aimed to identify these historical landscape elements. Evidence is found in historical literature about the microclimatic purpose of vertically shaped trees, tree lanes, berceaux, shelterbelts, hedges, green walls, weeping trees and umbrella trees ("etagelindes").

# SRQ 2: How do these historical landscape elements perform on microclimate control?

This question was formulated to quantify the microclimatic influence of the historical landscape elements. Scientific literature showed that green walls, tree lanes, hedges and shelterbelts have the potential to significantly influence thermal comfort. For vertically shaped trees, berceaux, weeping trees and umbrella trees a prominent knowledge gap was identified in relation to their quantitative microclimatic effects. This thesis provided novel knowledge about the microclimatic effects of these landscape elements by means of ENVI-met simulations. The simulation results indicated that the berceau, weeping tree and umbrella tree significantly reduced shortwave radiation and wind speed, while the vertically shaped trees optimally allowed ventilation in summer and solar radiation in winter. Overall, I concluded that each historical landscape elements has the potential to significantly improve thermal comfort and is therefore relevant for microclimate control in contemporary Dutch cities.

# SRQ 3: How to implement these historical landscape elements in favour of thermal comfort in contemporary Dutch urban streets?

The final research question aimed to develop new prototypes of historical landscape elements in favour of thermal comfort in contemporary Dutch urban streets. I found shopping streets with a H/W ratio of 1.0 most common and streets with an East-West (E-W) and Southwest-Northeast (SW-NE) orientation most problematic in relation to thermal comfort.

### Heat stress

The results from the research through design process showed that hedges were unable to significantly shade the sidewalk and therefore had the least potential in reducing heat stress. Then, tree lanes were able to significantly shade the sidewalk and had a great evaporative cooling potential. Compared to tree lanes without hedges, weeping trees and shelterbelts showed no additional cooling effect. Instead, these two landscape elements further reduced the already poor ventilation potential of tree lanes without hedges. Amongst all landscape elements, landscape elements with a restricted cross-sectional crown volume (two-dimensional trees, umbrella trees and berceaux), scored highest on ventilation. Amongst these landscape elements, prototypes with horizontal surfaces above the sidewalks provided most shade and thereby reduced heat stress most significantly. These prototypes are versions of berceaux and umbrella trees. Unlike traditional versions of the berceau and umbrella tree that consistsed of hedge or tree species, these new prototypes consist of climbing plants that require less maintenance.

The conclusions provided above hold generally truth for both street orientations. The major difference in street orientation is that prototypes along the southern sidewalk of the SW-NE oriented streets scored higher if they had a semi-closed side to reduce shortwave radiation in late afternoon.

# Cold stress

The second design loop aimed to adjust the five protypes that reduced heat stress most effecitvely to reduce cold stress as well. As I found that limited solar radiation accesses the E-W streets in autumn, the prototypes of E-W streets were only adjusted to reduce wind nuisance. In doing so, a balance had to be found between wind reduction in autumn and ventilation in summer. Effective strategies are channeling wind over evergreen berceaux, alternating the height of umbrella trees to increase wind roughness, and using hedges as wind screens. For SW-NE streets, the prototypes had to be adjusted to reduce wind nuisance and to allow maximum solar radiation in autumn. Most effective prototypes were a semi-evergreen berceau and evergreen umbrella trees with alternating heights.

# Implementation

Apart from their influence on the microclimate, I found that the landscape elements had to be adjusted to allow pedestrian flow, sufficient space for parking lots, sufficient sight from and on the sidewalk and sufficient artificial light during the evening. Implementing these prototypes in streets does contribute to aesthetically appealing and thermally comfortable steets.

# GRQ: Which historical landscape elements for microclimate control could be adjusted in favor of thermal comfort in contemporary Dutch urban streets?

This question aimed to generate new prototypes of historical landscape elements for microclimate control in Dutch urban streets. Vertically shaped trees, tree lanes, berceaux, shelterbelts, hedges, green walls, weeping trees and umbrella trees were identified in historical literature as landscape elements for microclimate control in temperate climate zones. Then, a literature review and ENVI-met simulations indicated that all of these historical landscape elements have the potential to improve thermal comfort. Finally, by means of a research through design process, new prototypes of these historical landscape elements were developed in favour of reducing heat and cold stress for two test-beds. Amongst all landscape elements, I conclude that prototypes of the umbrella trees and berceaux are most suitable for improving thermal comfort in Dutch urban streets.

# Relevance

# Scientific relevance

So far, no scientific research existed about historical landscape elements for microclimate control for temperate climate zones. Thereby, this thesis fills a prominent knowledge gap in historical geography and garden history. Due to the innovative approach of this research, this thesis demonstrated that historical literature found in books on garden design and in poems, is a fruitful source to discover the microclimatic purposes of historical landscape elements. This method is therefore relevant for further (scientific) studies that aim to investigate historical landscape elements for microclimate control.

This thesis generated entirely new scientific knowledge about the microclimatic effects of vertically shaped trees, berceaux, weeping trees and umbrella trees and thereby provides new scientific insights into these microclimate control measures. With these results, it is possible to quantitatively compare these landscape elements with other microclimate control measures. This thesis showed that ENVI-met, with its ability to model uniquely shaped vegetation on a small-scale, is suitable for assessing the microclimatic effects of historical landscape elements.

Next to that, this thesis integrates knowledge from urban meteorology, historical geography and garden history in a research through design process. This novel approach demonstrated how researching historical landscapes could contribute to climate sensitive design and hopefully inspires others to take on a similar approach. Finally, this thesis reveals the importance of collaborative research between different scientific disciplines to generate novel climate responsive design.

# Societal relevance

This thesis contributed new prototypes that broaden the scope of passive low energy microclimate control measures that urban planners and designers can apply to improve thermal comfort of urban streets. As mentioned before, thermal comfort is a critical component of outdoor space quality and will become increasingly important with climate change and continued urbansisation. As the indoor climate is highly affected by the outdoor microclimate, by enhancing outdoor thermal comfort these prototypes have the potential to reduce the energy demand for indoor heating in winter and cooling in summer. This indirectly helps to reduce energy costs and greenhouse gas emissions.

### **Recommendations**

This thesis provided a first overview of historical green landscape elements for microclimate control in temperate climate zones. Future studies could broaden this overview by studying non-green landscape elements for temperate climate zones. For example, future research could investigate the microclimatic aspects of historic fruit walls, that were especially designed to retain heat in favor of fruit ripening. Then, while research about historical landscape elements for microclimate control is limited to one nonscientific book and two scientific studies, and this thesis, it is highly recommended to continue studying historical landscapes elements for other climate zones as well. While the ENVI-met simulations provided a first indication about the microclimatic effects of the historical landscape elements, the simulated models are highly simplified and not representative of all spatial variations within one landscape element. Further research into different spatial varieties of each landscape elements is warranted to make knowledge about the microclimatic effects of these landscape elements more specific.

Next, since the prototypes in this thesis are largely adjusted based on educated guesses, further research with microclimate simulation software would help to quantify the microclimatic effects of these prototypes more carefully. Finally, the prototypes in this thesis were only adjusted to test beds of common shopping streets, future research is highly desirable to refit these historical landscape elements to other outdoor urban areas as well.

# References Literature

114

AHN. (2019). Actueel Hoogtebestand Nederland. [Accessed on 19-05-2019]. Retrieved from: https://ahn.arcgisonline.nl/ahnviewer/ Albers, R. A. W., Bosch, P. R., Blocken, B., Van Den Dobbelsteen, A. A. J. F., Van Hove, L. W. A., Spit, T. J. M., ... & Rovers, V. (2015). Overview of challenges and achievements in the climate adaptation of cities and in the Climate Proof Cities program.

Building and Environment, 83 (1), 1-10.

- Algeciras, J. A. R., & Matzarakis, A. (2016). Quantification of thermal bioclimate for the management of urban design in Mediterranean climate of Barcelona, Spain. International journal of biometeorology, 60(8), 1261-1270.
- Alexandri, E., & Jones, P. (2008). Temperature decreases in an urban canyon due to green walls and green roofs in diverse climates. Building and environment, 43(4), 480-493.
- Ali-Toudert, F., & Mayer, H. (2007). Effects of asymmetry, galleries, overhanging facades and vegetation on thermal comfort in urban street canyons. *Solar energy*, 81(6), 742-754.
- Appeltern. (n.d.). Clematis vitalba. [Accessed on 12-10-2019]. Retrieved from: https://appeltern.nl/nl/tuinadvies/plantenencyclopedie/ clematis\_vitalba\_old\_mans\_beard\_wilde\_bosrank
- Attia, S. (2006). The role of landscape design in improving the microclimate in traditional courtyard buildings in hot arid climates. In Proceedings of 23rd International Conference on Passive and Low Energy Architecture-PLEA 2006. [Accessed on 15-12-2018]. Retrieved from: https://orbi.uliege.be/bitstream/2268/167609/1/Landscape%20design%20 in%20improving%20%20microclimate.pdf
- Baas, H., Mobach, B., & Renes, J. (2005). Leestekens van het landschap: 188 landschapselementen in kort bestek. Utrecht: Landschaps beheer Nederland.
- Barakat, A., Ayad, H., & El-Sayed, Z. (2017). Urban design in favor of human thermal comfort for hot arid climate using advanced simulation methods. *Alexandria Engineering Journal*, 56(4), 533-543.
- Bastian O., Walz U., & Decker A. (2013). Historical Landscape Elements: Part of our Cultural Heritage—A Methodological Study from Saxony. In: Kozak J., Ostapowicz K., Bytnerowicz A., & Wyżga B. (Eds), *The Carpathians: Integrating Nature and Society Towards Sustainability. Environmental Science and Engineering.* Germany, Berlin: Springer.
- Bowler, D. E., Buyung-Ali, L., Knight, T. M., & Pullin, A. S. (2010). Urban greening to cool towns and cities: A systematic review of the empirical evidence. *Landscape and urban planning*, 97(3), 147-155.
- Brandle, J. R., Hodges, L., & Wight, B. (2000). Windbreak practices. North American agroforestry: An integrated science and practice, 79-118.
- Brouwer, R. (1824). Verhandeling over het aanleggen van boomkweekerijen. The Netherlands, Amsterdam: Van Es
- Brockes, B.H. (2014). Irdisches Vergnügen in Gott: Dritter und Vierter Teil. Germany, Gottingen: Wallstein Verlag. (Original work published: 1721.)
- Burvenich, F. (1878). Het kweeken van vruchtboomen aan de gevels en muren van onze gebouwen ten platte lande. Gent, Belgium: 1 878.
- Busz, M., & Hine, H. (2001) Kleine landschapselementen. Oud-Utrecht : tijdschrift voor geschiedenis van de stad en provincie Utrecht, 74(1), 23-25.

- Cameron, R. W., Taylor, J. E., & Emmett, M. R. (2014). What's 'cool'in the world of green façades? How plant choice influences the cooling properties of green walls. *Building and environment*, 73, 198-207.
- CBS. (2012). Bodemgebruik 2012 Deeltypen. [Accessed on 15-05-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.arcgis.com/home/webmap/viewer.html?useExisting=1&layers=3c693c10e2c44f2181f14ab369aab341\
- CBS. (2016). PBL/CBS prognose: Groei steden zet door. [Accessed on 07-11-2018].Retrieved from: https://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/ nieuws/2016/37/pbl-cbs-prognose-groei-steden-zet-door
- Chandel, S. S., Sharma, V., & Marwah, B. M. (2016). Review of energy efficient features in vernacular architecture for improving indoor thermal comfort conditions. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 65, 459-477.
- Chen, J. M., & Black, T. A. (1992). Defining leaf area index for non-flat leaves. Plant, Cell & Environment, 15(4), 421-429.
- Cleugh, H. A. (1998). Effects of windbreaks on airflow, microclimates and crop yields. Agroforestry systems, 41(1), 55-84.
- Coutts, A. M., White, E. C., Tapper, N. J., Beringer, J., & Livesley, S. J. (2015). Temperature and human thermal comfort effects of street trees across three contrasting street canyon environments. Theoretical and applied climatology, 124(1-2), 55-68.
- Cornelis, W. M., & Gabriels, D. (2005). Optimal windbreak design for wind-erosion control. *Journal of Arid Environments*, 61(2), 315-332.
- De la Court van der Voort, P. (1737). Byzondere aenmerkingen over het aenleggen van pragtige en gemeene landhuizen, lusthoven, plantagien en aenklevende cieraeden ... : als mede om onfeilbaar ananas-vrugten, ook citroen-, limoen-, oranjeboomen en andere gewassen van warmer luchtstreek onder onze koude voort te queeken en te vermenigvuldigen: nevens een berigt om de benodigde weer-glazen daer toe te maken. : nog beproefde waerneemingen wegens het voortteelen van aerd- en warmoes-vrugten enz. enz. : alles in den tyd van vyftig jaeren ondervonden, aengetekent, omstandig beschreven en met daer toe benodigende plaeten opgeheldert. Leiden, The Netherlands: Kallewier, Verbeek, Verbeek, & van der Eyk
- Desogus, G., Cannas, L. G. F., & Sanna, A. (2016). Bioclimatic lessons from Mediterranean vernacular architecture: The Sardinian case study. *Energy and Buildings*, 129, 574-588.
- Dili, A. S., Naseer, M. A., & Varghese, T. Z. (2010). Passive environment control system of Kerala vernacular residential architecture for a comfortable indoor environment: A qualitative and quantitative analyses. *Energy and Buildings*, 42(6), 917-927.
- Dirkmaat, J. (2006). Nederland weer mooi: op weg naar een naturrijk en idyllisch landschap. The Hague, The Netherlands: ANWB Media-Boeken & Gidsen.
- Djedjig, R., Bozonnet, E., & Belarbi, R. (2013). Experimental study of the urban microclimate mitigation potential of green roofs and green walls in street canyons. *International Journal of Low-Carbon Technologies*, 10(1), 34-44.
- Gemeente Amsterdam (2017). Detailhandelsbeleid 2018-2022. Sterke winkelgebieden in een groeiende stad. [Accessed on 17-05-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.amsterdam.nl/ondernemen/detailhandel/detailhandelsbeleid/
- Genootschap Constanter (1824). Batava Tempe, dat is 't Voor-hout van 's-Gravenhage: Met eene omschrijving in ongebonden stijl en met ophelderende aantekeningen, door de leden van het genootschap Constanter te Leeuwarden. Leeuwarden, The Netherlands: Suringar

- Ghasemi, Z., Esfahani, M. A., & Bisadi, M. (2015). Promotion of Urban Environment by Consideration of Human Thermal & Wind Comfort: A Literature Review. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 201, 397-408.
- Gieskes, J.S.H. (2015). PLANTAFSTANDEN IN LANEN: Een bloemlezing. [Accessed on 09-01-2019]. Retrieved from: http://www.cascade1987.nl/documenten/Plantafstanden%20in%20lanen%20J.S.H.%20Gieskes%202015%20V2.pdf
- Graefe, R. (1987). Geleitete Linden. In G, Auer, H, Böhringer, & U, Conrads, U (Eds.) *Baum und architektur.* Daidalos, 23. Germany, Gütersloh: Bertelsmann.
- Gromke, C., & Ruck, B. (2009). On the impact of trees on dispersion processes of traffic emissions in street canyons. Boundary-Layer *Meteorology*, 131(1), 19-34.
- Hagen, K. (2011). Freiraum im Freiraum- Mikroklimatische Ansätze für die städtische Landschaftsarchitektur. (Doctoral dissertation).
- Hibberd, S. (1872). The ivy, a monograph; comprising the history, uses, characteristics, and affinities of the plant, and a descriptive list of all the garden ivies in cultivation. United Kingdom, London: Groombridge & sons.
- Hoelscher, M. T., Nehls, T., Jänicke, B., & Wessolek, G. (2016). Quantifying cooling effects of facade greening: Shading, transpiration and insulation. *Energy and Buildings*, 114, 283-290.
- Hough, M. (1984). City form and natural process: towards a new urban vernacular. London, United Kingdom: Croom Helm.
- Huygens, C. (1667). Zee-straet. In Strengholt, L. (Ed), Constantijn Huygens, Zee-straet. Zutphen, The Netherlands: Thieme & Cie.
- Jones, B. W., & Oreszczyn, T. (1987). The effects of shelterbelts on microclimate and on passive solar gains. Building and Environment, 22(2), 101-110.
- Jeanjean, A. P., Buccolieri, R., Eddy, J., Monks, P. S., & Leigh, R. J. (2017). Air quality affected by trees in real street canyons: The case of Marylebone neighbourhood in central London. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, 22, 41-53.
- Höppe, P. (1999). The physiological equivalent temperature–a universal index for the biometeorological assessment of the thermal environment. International journal of Biometeorology, 43(2), 71-75.
- Höppe, P. (2002). Different aspects of assessing indoor and outdoor thermal comfort. Energy and buildings, 34(6), 661-665.
- Kipp., A.F.E. (2003). Bomen langs de grachten: Historische achtergrond en karakteristiek van de bomen langs de Utrechtse grachten. [Accessed on 09-01-2019]. Retrieved from: https://erfgoed.utrecht.nl/fileadmin/uploads/documenten/zz-erfgoed/ publicaties/Rapport\_Bomen\_langs\_de\_utrechtse\_grachten\_2003-2009\_1\_.pdf
- Kleerekoper, L., Van Esch, M., & Salcedo, T. B. (2012). How to make a city climate-proof, addressing the urban heat island effect. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 64, 30-38.
- Kleerekoper, L. (2016). Urban Climate Design. Improving thermal comfort in Dutch neighbourhood typologies. (Doctoral dissertation).
- Klimaateffectatlas. (2017). Stedelijk hitte eiland effect. 2050 WH. [Accessed on 10-05-2019]. Retrieved from:
  - http://www.klimaateffectatlas.nl/nl/
- KNMI (2012). Factsheet. KNMI waarschuwingen temperatuur. [Accessed on 05-03-2019]. Retrieved from: http://bibliotheek.knmi.nl/weerbrochures/FS\_Temperatuur.pdf
- KNMI. (2015). KNMI'14-klimaatscenario's voor Nederland; Leidraad voor professionals in klimaatadaptatie. [Accessed on 07-11-2018]. Retrieved from: http://www.klimaatscenarios.nl/images/Brochure\_KNMI14\_NL.pdf

- Knoop, J.H. (1753). Beschouwende en werkdadige Hovenier-Konst of inleiding tot de waare oeffening der planten. The Netherlands: Leeuwarden: Abraham Ferwerda.
- Knoop, J. H. (1790). Beschrijving van plantagie-gewassen, die men in hoven aankweekt, zo om te dienen tot sieraad bij het maaken van laanen, cingels, heggen, berçeaux, kabinetten, pyramiden, slinger-boschjes enz., als tot huishoudelijk gebruik, nevens derzelver verschillende naamen, groeiplaatzen, aankweeking, onderhoud en onderscheiden gebruiken, opgesteld, volgens eene veeljaarige ondervinding. The Netherlands Amsterdam & Dordrecht,: Allart, Holtrop, de Leeuw en Krap.
- Konarska, J., Uddling, J., Holmer, B., Lutz, M., Lindberg, F., Pleijel, H., & Thorsson, S. (2016). Transpiration of urban trees and its cooling effect in a high latitude city. *International journal of biometeorology*, 60(1), 159-172.
- Kooij, B.H.J.N, Olde Meierink, B. (1997). Fruitmuren in nederland : Studie over slangemuren, slingermuren en andere historische experimentele leifruitmuren. The Netherlands, Zeist: Rijksdienst voor de Monumentenzorg.
- Koomen, A., Maas, G., & Weijschedé, T. (2007). Veranderingen in lijnvormige cultuurhistorische landschapselementen : Resultaten van een steekproef over de periode 1900-2003. The Netherlands, Wageningen: Wettelijke Onderzoekstaken Natuur & Milieu.
- Koppen, K., & Brongers, W. (2008). Inventarisatie flora en fauna Vlagheide en Eerdse Bergen. IVN Veghel, IVN Sint-Oedenrode, NMC Schijndel
- Kuitert, W., & Freriks, J. (1994). Hovenierskunst in palmet en pauwstaart : Geschiedenis en techniek van het snoeien van leifruit. The Netherlands, Rotterdam: De Hef.
- Kurz, P., & Machatschek, M. (2008). Alleebäume: wenn Bäume ins Holz, ins Laub und in die Frucht wachsen sollen. Wien, Austria: Böhlau Verlag.
- Lenzholzer, S., & van der Wulp, N. Y. (2010). Thermal experience and perception of the built environment in Dutch urban squares. Journal of Urban Design, 15(3), 375-401.
- Lenzholzer, S. (2015). Weather in the City-How Design Shapes the Urban Climate. The Netherlands, Rotterdam: Nai 010 Publishers.
- López-Cabeza, V. P., Galán-Marín, C., Rivera-Gómez, C., & Roa-Fernández, J. (2018). Courtyard microclimate ENVI-met outputs deviation from the experimental data. *Building and Environment*, 144, 129-141.
- Maes, B. (1990-a). De lindeboom in Nederland. Deel 1. Bomennieuws. 1990 (1), 115-117.
- Maes, B. (1990-b). De lindesoorten van Nederland. Gordertia 16, 61-81.
- Maes, B., & Albers, L. (2001). Historie: belangrijkste uitgangspunt bij laanbeheer. Aanleg & Onderhoud. Tuin en landschap: veertiendaags vakblad voor de groenvoorziening 23 (11), 46 49.
- Mauritz, J.P. (2014). Niets nieuws onder de zon, in de strijd tegen de zon: leilinde: nu in de mode, maar van oudsher een zeer praktische oplossing. Boomzorg : vakblad voor boomverzorging en boombeheer in de openbare ruimte 6(7), 32 39.
- McPherson, E. G. (1994). Cooling urban heat islands with sustainable landscapes. In: Platt, R.H., Rowntree, R. A., Muick, P. C. (Eds), The ecological city: preserving and restoring urban biodiversity. Amherst, United States: University of Massachusetts Press.

- Mirzaei, P. A., & Haghighat, F. (2010). A novel approach to enhance outdoor air quality: pedestrian ventilation system. Building and Environment, 45(7), 1582-1593.
- Moens, P. (1826). Gedichtjes en nuttige gesprekken voor kinderen. The Netherlands, Amsterdam: Ten Brink & De Vries.
- Moens, F. (2001). Berceaus: historie en sortiment. Bomennieuws: aktuele informatie uit binnen- en buitenland, 26(2), 16
- Mochida, A., Tabata, Y., Iwata, T. & Yoshino, H. (2008). Examining tree canopy models for CFD prediction of wind environment at pedestrian level. *Journal of Wind Engineering and Industrial Aerodynamics* 96(10-11), 1667-1677.
- Mohajeri, N., Gudmundsson, A., Kunckler, T., Upadhyay, G., Assouline, D., Kämpf, J. H., & Scartezzini, J. L. (2019). A solar-based sustainable urban design: The effects of city-scale street-canyon geometry on solar access in Geneva, Switzerland. *Applied Energy*, 240, 173-190.

Moss, J. L., Doick, K. J., Smith, S., & Shahrestani, M. (2019). Influence of evaporative cooling by urban forests on cooling demand in cities. Urban Forestry & Urban Greening, 37, 65-73.

- Montazeri, H., Blocken, B., & Hensen, J. L. M. (2015). Evaporative cooling by water spray systems: CFD simulation, experimental validation and sensitivity analysis. *Building and environment*, 83, 129-141.
- Morakinyo, T. E., Kong, L., Lau, K. K. L., Yuan, C., & Ng, E. (2017). A study on the impact of shadow-cast and tree species on in-canyon and neighborhood's thermal comfort. *Building and Environment*, 115, 1-17.
- Niemelä, J., Saarela, S. R., Söderman, T., Kopperoinen, L., Yli-Pelkonen, V., Väre, S., & Kotze, D. J. (2010). Using the ecosystem services approach for better planning and conservation of urban green spaces: a Finland case study. *Biodiversity and Conservation*, 19(11), 3225-3243.
- Nikolopoulou, M., & Steemers, K. (2003). Thermal comfort and psychological adaptation as a guide for designing urban spaces. *Energy* and buildings, 35(1), 95-101.
- Nooren, M. (1975). De geschiedenis van heggen, houtwallen en andere omheiningen in nederland: In samenhang met hun functie en landschappelijke situatie. (Doctoral dissertation).
- Northern Carolina Climate Office. (2012). Longwave and shortwave radiation. [Accessed on 12-08-2019]. Retrieved from: https:// climate.ncsu.edu/edu/RadiationTypes
- Oke, T., Mills, G., Christen, A., & Voogt, J. (2017). Urban Climates. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press
- Online Etymology Dictionary (n.d.). Espalier (n.) [Accessed on 20-12-2018]. Retrieved from: https://www.etymonline.com/word/espalier#etymonline\_v\_32712
- Overmars, W. (1992). Vorstelijke toegangslaan. Natuur en landschap in Achterhoek en Liemers, 6(3/4), 26-39.
- Park, M., Hagishima, A., Tanimoto, J., & Narita, K. I. (2012). Effect of urban vegetation on outdoor thermal environment: field measurement at a scale model site. *Building and Environment*, 56, 38-46.
- Peeters, R. (1992). 'Geen dode zou ooit méér zijn betreurd.' Historische achtergrond van de Tilburgse lindeboom. Tijdschrift voor geschiedenis, monumententen en cultuur. 11(2), 35-40.
- Perez, G., Rincon, L., Vila, A., Gonzalez, J. M., & Cabeza, L. F. (2011). Green vertical systems for buildings as passive systems for energy savings. *Applied energy*, 88(12), 4854-4859.

- Perini, K., Ottelé, M., Fraaij, A. L. A., Haas, E. M., & Raiteri, R. (2011). Vertical greening systems and the effect on air flow and temperature on the building envelope. *Building and Environment*, 46(11), 2287-2294.
- Rahman, M. A., Moser, A., Rötzer, T., & Pauleit, S. (2017). Within canopy temperature differences and cooling ability of Tilia cordata trees grown in urban conditions. *Building and Environment*, 114, 118-128.
- Renes, J. (1992). Historische landschapselementen: een lijst met definities en literatuur. [Accessed on 27-01-2019]. Retrieved from: https://library.wur.nl/WebQuery/wurpubs/fulltext/304431
- Robles, M. (2004). Fruitmuren, een vervlogen hype met nieuwe kansen in het openbaar groen. *Tuin en landschap: veertiendaags vakblad voor de groenvoorziening 26(23), 38 40.*
- Salim, S. M., Cheah, S. C., & Chan, A. (2011). Numerical simulation of dispersion in urban street canyons with avenue-like tree plantings: comparison between RANS and LES. *Building and Environment*, 46(9), 1735-1746.
- Sanusi, R., Johnstone, D., May, P., & Livesley, S. J. (2017). Microclimate benefits that different street tree species provide to sidewalk pedestrians relate to differences in Plant Area Index. Landscape and Urban Planning, 157, 502-511.
- Schuyf, J. (1986). Plaats en waardering van fossiele elementen in het Nederlandse landschap. The Netherlands: Wageningen.
- Shashua-Bar, L., & Hoffman, M. E. (2000). Vegetation as a climatic component in the design of an urban street: An empirical model for predicting the cooling effect of urban green areas with trees. *Energy and Buildings*, 31(3), 221-235.
- Shashua-Bar, L., Pearlmutter, D., & Erell, E. (2011). The influence of trees and grass on outdoor thermal comfort in a hot-arid environment. *International journal of climatology*, 31(10), 1498-1506.
- Silva, J., Ribeiro, C., & Guedes, R. (2007). *Roughness length classification of Corine Land Cover classes.* Paper presented at Proceedings of the European Wind Energy Conference, Milan, Italy. Retrieved from: http://www.megajoule.pt/img\_upload/ Publications/Roughness%20Length%20Classification%20of%20CORINE%20Land%20Cover%20Classes.pdf
- Skelhorn, C., Lindley, S., & Levermore, G. (2014). The impact of vegetation types on air and surface temperatures in a temperate city: A fine scale assessment in Manchester, UK. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, 121, 129-140.
- Smithers, R. J., Doick, K. J., Burton, A., Sibille, R., Steinbach, D., Harris, R., Groves, L. & Blicharska, M. (2018). Comparing the relative abilities of tree species to cool the urban environment. *Urban ecosystems*, 21(5), 851-862.
- Souch, C. A., & Souch, C. (1993). The effect of trees on summertime below canopy urban climates: a case study Bloomington, Indiana. *Journal of Arboriculture*, 19(5), 303-312.
- Sprik, J. (1974). Het effect van windbeschutting op landbouwgewassen in nederland : Literatuurstudie. The Netherlands, Wageningen: I.C.W
- Stadsontwikkeling Rotterdam. (2017). Detailhandel Rotterdam 2017. Stedelijke ambities en spelregels voor een toekomstbestendige detailhandelstructuur. [Accessed on 17-05-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.rotterdam.nl/nieuws/wonen-in-lege-winkelpande/Concept-Detailhandelsnota-Rotterdam-2017.PDF
- Stratópoulos, L. M. F., Duthweiler, S., Häberle, K. H., & Pauleit, S. (2018). Effect of native habitat on the cooling ability of six nurserygrown tree species and cultivars for future roadside plantings. *Urban forestry & urban greening*, 30, 37-45.
- Sullivan, C., Treib, M. (2002). Garden and climate. United States, New York: McGraw-Hill

- Szűcs, Á. (2013). Wind comfort in a public urban space—case study within Dublin Docklands. Frontiers of architectural Research, 2(1), 50-66.
- Svensson, M. K. (2004). Sky view factor analysis–implications for urban air temperature differences. *Meteorological applications*, 11(3), 201-211.
- Taleghani, M., Kleerekoper, L., Tenpierik, M., & Van den Dobbelsteen, A. (2015). Outdoor thermal comfort within five different urban forms in the netherlands. *Building and Environment*, 83, 65-78.
- Thys, J. (1792). Memorie of vertoog door Isfridus Thys, canonik van Tongerloo ... Over het uytgeven en tot culture brengen der vage en inculte gronden in de meyerye van 's Hertogen-Bosch ; door de vrienden der zelve bekroond ten jaere 1788. Mechelen, Belgium: Petrus-Josephus Hanicq.
- United Nations. (2018). World urbanization prospects: The 2018 revision. [Accessed on 10-11-2018]. Retrieved from: https://population.un.org/wup/Publications/Files/WUP2018-KeyFacts.pdf

Vellinga, M. (2013). The noble vernacular. The Journal of Architecture, 18(4), 570-590.

- Veen, H.J. (2005). Cultuur van knotbomen en leifruit herleeft. Tuin en landschap: veertiendaags vakblad voor de groenvoorziening,27(7), 28 29.
- Van der Veen, H.J. (2004). Linde hoort niet in een frame van staal en draad. *Tuin en landschap: veertiendaags vakblad voor de groenvoorziening*, 26(7), 42 44.
- van Zijderveld, W. (2001). De straatweg Gorcum-Vianen: Het moeizame ontstaan. Historische reeks oud Gorcum. [Accessed on 19 -12-2018]. Retrieved from: http://www.oud-gorcum.nl/images/stories/hrog/hrog-015.pdf.
- van Dijk, H. (1999). Berceau: meer dan een loofgang. Groei en bloei: orgaan van de Koninklijke Nederlandse Maatschappij voor Tuinbouw en Plantkunde (12/1), 30 – 33
- van Driessche, T., van den Bremt, P., van den Bossche, H., Himpe, K, Metdepenninghen, C. (2015). Methodologie voor het beheer van historische tuinen en parken in Vlaanderen. Handleiding. [Accessed on 12-01-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www. vlaanderen.be/nl/publicaties/detail/methodologie-voor-het-beheer-van-historische-tuinen-en-parken-in-vlaanderen
- van Ebben. (n.d.-a). Fraxinus excelsior 'Pendula'. Treures. [Accessed on 24-07-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.ebben.nl/nl/treeebb/ frependu-fraxinus-excelsior-pendula/
- van Ebben. (n.d.-b). Aces campestre. Veldesdoorn. [Accessed on 24-07-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.ebben.nl/nl/treeebb/ accampes-acer-campestre/
- van Ebben. (n.d.-c). Fagus sylvatica 'Black Swan'Zwarte treurbeuk 'Black Swan'. [Accessed on 24-07-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.ebben.nl/nl/treeebb/fasbswan-fagus-sylvatica-black-swan/
- van Ebben. (n.d.-d). Hedera helix. Klimop. [Accessed on 29-07-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.ebben.nl/nl/treeebb/hehelix-hederahelix/
- van Ebben. (n.d.-e). Taxus baccata. Taxus, venijnboom. [Accessed on 29-07-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.ebben.nl/nl/treeebb/ tabaccat-taxus-baccata/

- Van Wetten, J. (2009). Gedekt knippen om historische waarde te behouden. Tuin en landschap: veertiendaags vakblad voor de groenvoorziening, 31(21), 30 31.
- Van der Groen, J. (1699). Het vermakelijck landt-leven. Den Nederlandtsen hovenier ... ; beschrijvende alderhande princelijcke en heerlijcke lust-hoven en hof-steden, en hoe men de selve ..., kan beplanten, bezaeyen, en vercieren. Amsterdam, The Netherlands: G. de Groot.
- Van Sypesteyn, C.H.C.A. (1910). Oud-nederlandsche tuinkunst; geschiedkundig overzicht van de nederlandsche tuinarchitectuur van de 15de tot de 19de eeuw. The Hague, the Netherlands: Nijhoff.
- Witte, H. (1876). Tuinen, villa's en buitenplaatsen : Handleiding tot het ontwerpen, aanleggen en beplanten van kleinere en grootere tuinen, villa's, buitenplaatsen en mozaïekparken: platen naar Siebeck, Neubert, Schmidlin en Wörman. The Netherlands, Leiden: D. Noothoven van Goor.
- Wang, Y., & Akbari, H. (2016). The effects of street tree planting on Urban Heat Island mitigation in Montreal. *Sustainable cities and society*, 27, 122-128.
- Wu, X., Zou, X., Zhang, C., Wang, R., Zhao, J., & Zhang, J. (2013). The effect of wind barriers on airflow in a wind tunnel. *Journal of arid* environments, 97, 73-83.
- Zehnsdorf, A., & Czegka, W. (2007). Geleitete Linden in Sachsen (Trained lime trees in Saxony). Mitteilungen der Deutschen Dendrologischen Gesellschaft, 92.
- Zhai, Z. J., & Previtali, J. M. (2010). Ancient vernacular architecture: characteristics categorization and energy performance evaluation. Energy and Buildings, 42(3), 357-365.

# Figures

Figure I	Moucheron, I. (1695-1700). Gezicht in loofgangen van latwerk in de tuin van de buitenplaats Heemstede te Houten. Het Utrechts Archief. [Accessed on 09-01-2019]. Retrieved from: https://hetutrechtsarchief.nl/beeldmateriaal/de tail/28bb20a0-9ff1-58e5-a9f3-f539a88f46d3/media/a21961c5-85e2-7560-9b30-e03ce27a134f
Figure 1.1.1	Kooiman, N., de Jong, A., Huisman, C., van Duin, C., & Stoeldraijer, L. (2016). PBL/CBS Regionale bevolkings- en Huis houdensprognose 2016–2040: sterke regionale verschillen. CBS, 2016(8).
Figure 1.1.2	KNMI. (2015). KNMI'14-klimaatscenario's voor Nederland; Leidraad voor professionals in klimaatadaptatie. The Netherlands, De Bilt : KNMI
Figure II	Stoopendaal, D. (1670-1680). Gezicht door de loofgang rond de tuin achter het slot te Zeist, op het noordwestelijke tuinpaviljoen, uit het zuidoosten. Het Utrechts Archief. [Accessed on: 12-01-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.hetutrechtsarchief.nl/onderzoek/resultaten archieven?mivast=39&mizig=287&miadt=39&miaet= 14&micode=BEELDBANK_TEK_PRENT&minr=41585726&miview=Idt
Figure 2.2.2	Lenzholzer, S. (2015). Weather in the City-How Design Shapes the Urban Climate. The Netherlands, Rotterdam: Nai 010 Publishers.
Figure 2.2.3	Taleghani, M., Kleerekoper, L., Tenpierik, M., & van den Dobbelsteen, A. (2015). Outdoor thermal comfort within five different urban forms in the Netherlands. <i>Building and environment,</i> 83, 65-78.
Figure 2.3.1	Kleerekoper, L. (2016). Urban Climate Design. Improving thermal comfort in Dutch neighbourhood typologies. Delft University. (Doctoral dissertation).
Figure 2.3.2	Lenzholzer, S. (2015). Weather in the City-How Design Shapes the Urban Climate. The Netherlands, Rotterdam: Nai 010 Publishers.
Figure 2.3.3	Oke, T. (1988). Street design and urban canopy layer climate. Energy & Buildings, 11(1), 103-113
Figure 2.3.4 Figure III	Oke, T., Mills, G., Christen, A., & Voogt, J. (2017). <i>Urban Climates</i> . Cambridge: Cambridge University Press Stopendaal, D. (ca. 1725). Gesigt de Malie Baen geleege in de Diemermeer buyten Amsterdam. Stadsarchief Amsterdam: tekeningen en prenten. [Accessed on 10-12-2018]. Retrieved from: https://beeldbank.amsterdam.nl/ afbeelding/010097004805
Figure 3.2.1	Groninger Archieven. (1885-1895). Zuidbroek : Winschoterdiep: villa van burgemeester S. Talma Stheeman. Groninger Archieven. [Accessed on 19-12-2018]. Retrieved from: https://hdl.handle.net/21.12105/9bd36e4c-c705- cdba-f863-55a2ab433b4a
Figure 3.3.1	Braun, G., & Hogenberg, F. (1595). Stedenatlas Civitates Orbis Terrarum. Keulen. Germany
Figure 3.3.2	Elandts, C. (1681-1728). Gezicht op de Scheveningse Zeestraat (Scheveningseweg). Rijksmuseum. [Accessed on 08-01- 2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.rijksmuseum.nl/nl/collectie/RP-P-OB-50.207
Figure 3.3.3	Jacobs, F. (1625). Honselersdijk: de monumentale laan voor het huis is aangelegd tussen 1621 en 1625. [Accessed on 08-01-2019]. Retrieved from: http://www.dewarande.nl/publicaties/1987%2LanenGroteOntwikkelingslandgoede ren-W.Overmars.pdf

- Figure 3.3.4 Vrijland, C.W.D. (1957). Kaart met benamingen van diverse objecten op het landgoed Elswout. Westen boven; met schaal aanduiding. Penseel in kleuren op xeroxkopie, gesigneerd, gedateerd en geannoteerd. [Accessed on 09-01-2019]. Retrieved from: Tromp, H.M.J. (1983). Elswout te Overveen. Zeist, The Netherlands: Rijksdienst voor de Monumentenzorg
- Figure 3.4.1 Van der Groen, J. (1699). Het vermakelijck landt-leven. Den Nederlandtsen hovenier ... ; beschrijvende alderhande princelijcke en heerlijcke lust-hoven en hof-steden, en hoe men de selve ..., kan beplanten, bezaeyen, en vercieren. Amsterdam, The Netherlands: G. de Groot.
- Figure 3.4.2 Stoopendaal, D. (1700). Gras- Parken met zyn Berceaux of groene galderyen na d'Orangerie ziende, bezuiden het groote huis. Haags Gemeentearchief. Retrieved from: http://www.haagsebeeldbank.nl/beeldbank/indeling/detail/form/advanced/start/24?q\_searchfield=Stoopendaal
- Figure 3.4.3 Stoopendaal, D. (1670-1680). Gezicht vanaf de trap aan de achterzijde van het slot te Zeist op de tuin met broderieparterres en vijvers met fonteinen, uit het noordoosten. Het Utrechts Archief. [Accessed on 12-01-22019]. Retrieved from: https://hetutrechtsarchief.nl/beeldmateriaal/detail/ebfd7985-166c-5fef-9b74-1abf5b79dbe3/ media/063b7de9-6f7e-e45b-912d-45d9d70c06a4
- Figure 3.4.4 de Leth, H (1740). Berceau in de tuin van Huis ter Meer te Maarssen: Gezigt door het kabinet en de Berceau langs de Vecht naar het Dorp. Rijksmuseum. [Accessed on 02-02-2019]. Retrieved from: http://hdl.handle.net/10934/RM0001. COLLECT.139650
- Figure 3.5.1 Maters, G., & De Vries, B. (2005). Basiscursus Boerevenerven. [Accessed on 15-01-2019]. Retrieved from: https:// overbetuwegroennatuurlijk.nl/wp-content/uploads/Documenten\_pdf/Basiscursus-Boerenerven-o.a.-SLG.pdf
- Figure 3.5.2 Topo Tijdreis. (2019-a). Map South to Schijndel, 1900. [Accessed on 10-01-2019]. Retrieved from: http://topotijdreis.nl
- Figure 3.5.3 FTDL (Foto Technische Dienst Luchtvaartafdeeling). (1920-1940). Boskoop. FTDL. [Accessed on: 09-01-2019]. Retrieved from: https://nimh-beeldbank.defensie.nl/beeldbank/indeling/detail?q\_searchfield=2011-10045
- Figure 3.5.4 De Zwart, W. (1862-1931). De Melkbocht. [Accessed on 09-01-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.pygmalionart.com/ detail\_werk.phtml?act\_id=1975304
- Figure 3.5.5 Topo Tijdreis. (2019-b). Map North-East Groningen, 1907. [Accessed on 10-01-2019]. Retrieved from: http://topotijdreis.nl
- Figure 3.5.6 Stoopendaal, D. (1682-1726). Paleis Honselaarsdijk in vogelvlucht. Het schoone vermaakelijke lusthuis, en tuin, van Honslerdyk, toebehoorende, zyne kon: majesteyd, van Pruyssen. Rijksmuseum. [Accessed on 10-01-2019]. Retrieved f rom: http://hdl.handle.net/10934/RM0001.COLLECT.180238
- Figure 3.6.1 van den Aveele, J.J. (1727). Het midden der groote Kruyspaden van de Moesthuyn No. 51, omheynt met hooge schutten van gevlogte Peere-Boomen. Geheugen van Nederland [Accessed on 12-01-2019]. Retrieved from: https://resolver.kb.nl/resolve?urn=urn:gvn:UBL01:P336N244
- Figure 3.7.1 Jongsma, H., & Loosjes, A. (1912-1922). Kasteelen, buitenplaatsen, tuinen en parken van Nederland. Amsterdam, The Netherlands: Scheltema & Holkema.

- Figure 3.7.2 Gezicht op het huis Het Park te Utrecht, vanuit de tuin. (1744). Anonieme 19de-eeuwse tekening naar de prent van Hendrik Spilman naar een tekening van Jan de Beijer uit 1744. Het Utrechts Archief. [Accessed on 16-01-2019]. Retrieved from: https://hetutrechtsarchief.nl/beeldmateriaal/detail/57638f18-9005-56d0-adae-c4889ca335b3/media/ e6e03130-5180-08c4-cedc-d88a4406248f
- Figure 3.8.1 Witte, H. (1876). Tuinen, Villa's en Buitenplaatsen : Handleiding tot het ontwerpen, aanleggen en beplanten van Kleinere en grootere Tuinen, Villa's, Buitenplaatsen en Mozaïekparken ; platen naar Siebeck, Neubert, Schmidlin en Wörman. Leiden, The Netherlands: Noothoven van Goor.
- Figure 3.9.1 Vredeman de Vries, J. (1583). Hortorum viridariorumque elegantes & multiplices formae. The Netherlands, Amsterdam: Van Hoeve.
- Figure IV De Beijer, J. (1742). Grote Markt in Arnhem from the south. [Accessed on 02-02-2019]. Retrieved from: https:// nl.wikipedia.org/wiki/Bestand:Grote\_Markt\_in\_Arnhem\_from\_the\_south,\_by\_Jan\_de\_Beijer.jpg
- Figure 4.2.1 Coutts, A. M., White, E. C., Tapper, N. J., Beringer, J., & Livesley, S. J. (2015). Temperature and human thermal comfort effects of street trees across three contrasting street canyon environments. Theoretical and applied climatology, 124(1-2), 55-68.
- Figure 4.2.2 Cleugh, H. A. (1998). Effects of windbreaks on airflow, microclimates and crop yields. Agroforestry systems, 41(1), 55-84. After Wang, H., & Takle, E. S. (1997). Momentum budget and shelter mechanism of boundary-layer flow near a shelterbelt. Boundary-Layer Meteorology, 82(3), 417-437.
- Figure 4.2.3 Hoelscher, M. T., Nehls, T., Jänicke, B., & Wessolek, G. (2016). Quantifying cooling effects of facade greening: Shading, transpiration and insulation. Energy and Buildings, 114, 283-290.
- Figure V Schenk, P. (1700). Huis de Voorst. [Accessed on 02-02-2019]. Retrieved from: http://igem.adlibsoft.com/wwwopacx/ wwwopac.ashx?command=getcontent&server=images&value=SMZ/P%2001191p.jpg

Figure 5.2.1 Klimaateffectatlas. (2017). Stedelijk hitte eiland effect. 2050 WH. [Accessed on 10-05-2019]. Retrieved from: http://www.klimaateffectatlas.nl/nl/

- Figure VI Stoopendaal, D. (1718-1719). Gezicht op de berceaux van de buitenplaats Petersburg bij Nigtevecht. Utrechts Archief. [Accessed on 1-02-2019]. Retrieved from: https://hetutrechtsarchief.nl/beeldmateriaal/detail/3e96c933-f087-5534-bf7dd1fd59c3df7d/media/49afce92-83d1-65f9-1ce3-9a77ca25c908
- Figure VII Stoopendaal, D. (1670-1680). Gezicht op het achterste gedeelte van de tuin met broderieparterres achter het slot te Zeist, uit het noordoosten. Utrechts Archief. [Accessed on 1-02-2019]. Retrieved from:https://hetutrechtsarchief.nl/beeldmateriaal/ detail/b58c5294-4391-587e-be0e-c636009cd918/media/9c19f590-eb4d-8d99-7bc5-83b121816913

125

# **Appendix 1**

**Berceaux:** dimensions based on estimations from pictures and Google Earth measurements.

	Picture	Location	Dimensions [m] (not to scale)			Picture	Location	Dimensions [m] (not to scale)
[1]		Estate Het Nij- enhuis, Wij- he, Overijssel (52°24'57.42″N; 6°12'58.19″ O)	$\begin{array}{c} & \overbrace{}^{6} \\ \hline & \overbrace{}^{3.5} \\ \hline & 4 \\ \hline \end{array} \right) \begin{array}{c} 7.5 \\ \hline \end{array}$		[6]		Muiderslot (52°20'02.62"N; 5°04'19.13" O)	$\begin{array}{c} 4 \\ \hline \\ \hline \\ \hline \\ 3 \\ \hline \\ 3 \\ \hline \end{array} \right) 4$
[2]		De Wilden- borch, Vorden, Gelderland (52°07'12.06″N; 6°23'02.95″ O)	$\overbrace{\begin{array}{c} & 5.5 \\ \hline & 3.5 \\ \hline & 3.5 \\ \hline & 3.5 \\ \hline \end{array}} \qquad $		[7[	AL	De Lind, Oisterwijk (51°34′50.80″N; 5°11′48.86″ O)	$\overbrace{4}^{}$
[3]		Prinsenhof, Gro- ningen (53°13′19.56″N; 6°34′08.28″ O)	$\begin{array}{c} \overbrace{2.5}\\ \hline \\ \hline \\ 2.5 \\ \hline \\ 2.5 \\ \hline \\ \end{array} \right)^{3}$	[	[8]		Paleis het Loo (52°14′00.95″N; 5°56′48.26″ O)	$\xrightarrow{4}$
[4]		Perenlaantje, Hen- drik-Ido Ambacht (51°50'18.62"N; 4°39'09.09" O)	$\begin{array}{c} & 4 \\ & & \\$		[9]		Kasteel Weldom (52°12'59.64"N; 6°34'54.95" O)	$\overbrace{\begin{array}{c} 6 \\ \hline 4 \\ 5.5 \\ \hline \end{array}} \int_{6}^{6}$
[5]		Perenlaan- tje, Sittard (50°59'58.80"N; 5°52'17.10" O)	$\begin{array}{c} & 3 \\ \hline \\ \hline \\ \hline \\ 2.5 \\ \hline \\ 2.5 \\ \hline \\ \end{array} \right) \begin{array}{c} 3 \\ 3 \\ 3 \\ \hline \\ 3 \\ \hline \end{array}$		[10]		Beeckestijn (52°27′06.74″N; 4°39′09.37″ O)	$\begin{array}{c} & 3.5 \\ \hline & & \\ \hline & & \\$

# **Vertically shaped trees:** dimensions based on estimations from pictures





128



**Umbrella trees:** dimensions based on estimations from

# Sources

- Nienke. (2018). Cultuur wandelen en cultuur kijken. [Accessed on 12-04-2019]. Retrieved from: http:// hetsaaielevenvannielsennienke.blogspot.com/2018/04/ cultuur-wandelen-en-cultuur-kijken.html
   Ronris. (2015). Beukenberceau op de Wildenborch. [Accessed 12-04-2010]. Detries of former difference of the second sec
  - on 12-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://zoom.nl/foto/overig/ beukenberceau-op-de-wildenborch.2483219.html
- [3] JTravel. (n.d.) Prinsentuin. [Accessed on 12-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://jtravel.nl/bezienswaardighedengroningen/prinsentuin
  - Boon, R. (2013). Perenlaantje, muziek en gedichten. [Accessed on 12-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://twitter.com/ rboonfoto/status/358574622821732352
- [5] SittardGeleen (2015). Winter Jan completeert onderscheiden Perenlaantje. [Accessed on 12-04-2019]. Retrieved from:https://sittard-geleen.nieuws.nl/nieuws/20150920/winterjan-completeert-onderscheiden-perenlaantje/
- [6] Muiderslot (n.d). Bloembinden in de berceau. [Accessed on 12-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.muiderslot.nl/activities/ pruimentijd-2/attachment/bloembinden-in-de-berceau/
- [7] CuBra (n.d.) Het Trouwlaantje. [Accessed on 12-04-2019]. Retrieved from: http://www.cubra.nl/bomen/boomvandeweek/ oisterwijktrouwlaan/oisterwijktrouwlaantje.html
- [8] Greuell, W. (n.d.). Foto's Apeldoorn en omgeving. [Accessed on 12-04-2019]. Retrieved from: http://home.kpn.nl/w.greuell/ pictures\_Apeldoorn.html
- [9] GerardvO (2016). Berceau. [Accessed on 12-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://zoom.nl/foto/architectuur/ berceau.2913090.html
- [10] WandelclubVooruit (2014). Zondag 30 maart 2014. [Accessed on 12-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://sites.google.com/ site/wandelclubvooruit/archief-3?tmpl=%2Fsystem%2Fapp%2 Ftemplates%2Fprint%2F&showPrintDialog=1

129

- [11] Groninger Archieven. (1885-1894). Zuidbroek : Winschoterdiep : villa van burgemeester S. Talma Stheeman.
  [Accessed on 10-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://hdl.handle.net/21.12105/9bd36e4c-c705-cdba-f863-55a2ab433b4a
- [12] Steltenpool, N. J. (n.d.) Stijltuintje bij een boerderij. [Accessed on 10-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://beeldbank. cultureelerfgoed.nl/alle-afbeeldingen/detail/4385aa7f-4780-5264-b7d2-4aaad8d158f8/media/b2dda16a-5de5-73db-985d-2a303f10d1d9
- [13] Steltenpool, N.J. (n.d.) Knotlinden voor een boerderij. [Accessed on 10-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://beeldbank. cultureelerfgoed.nl/alle-afbeeldingen/detail/3f87b8bf-b905-50c0-959d-5c7569582938/media/a4ab8f89-5b44-b850-70c3-26a7d13fbc1f
- [14] Online Museum De Bilt. (n.d.). MONUMENTALE MAARTENSDIJKSE BOERDERIJEN: DORPSWEG 43. [Accessed on 10-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://onlinemuseumdebilt.nl/monumentale-boerderijen-dorpsweg-43/
- [15] Scholte, J. (2013). In 1911 gebouwde boerderij van het hallehuistype met middenlangsdeel. [Accessed on 10-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://nl.m.wikipedia.org/wiki/Bestand:Boei-\_en\_Heicop\_-\_Boei-\_en\_Heicopseweg\_14\_Boerderij.jpg
- [16] Aernoudts, T. (n.d.) Leilindes. [Accessed on 10-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.zeeuwseankers.nl/verhaal/leilindes
- [17] Bomenwerkgroep. (2011). Oude leilinde in St. Anthoniepolder. [Accessed on 10-04-2019]. Retrieved from: http://bomenwerkgroephoekschewaard.blogspot.com/2011/03/oude-leilinde-in-st-anthoniepolder.html
- [18] De Hoog, G. (1908). Boerderij of woonhuis met rieten dak en leilinden. [Accessed on 10-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https:// drimble.nl/cultuur/rijen/300730.html
- [19] Huislijn. (n.d.) Westerblokker 52, Blokker. [Accessed on 10-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.huislijn.nl/koopwoning/nederland/noord-holland/2582080/westerblokker-52-blokker#beschrijving
- [20] Rijksmonumenten. (2014). Boerderij met dwarsgeplaatst voorhuis. [Accessed on 10-04-2019]. Retrieved from: http://rijksmonumenten.nl/monument/502122/boerderij-met-dwarsgeplaatst-voorhuis/augustinusga/
- [21] Van der Linden, R. (2014). Krasse knarren. [Accessed on 13-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://robvanderlinden.eu/?In\_het\_ Groen%26nbsp%3B:5\_oktober\_2014
- [22] Van Meegeren, H. (n.d.). De grootbladige etage-linde van Westerlo. [Accessed on 13-04-2019]. Retrieved from: http://www. cubra.nl/bomen/bijzonderebuitenlandsebomen/belgie/westerlolinde/westerlolinde.htm
- [23] Ritipitie. (2012). Lindeboom op de Markt te Retie. [Accessed on 13-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://commons.wikimedia.org/ wiki/File:Lindeboom\_op\_de\_Markt\_te\_Retie.jpg
- [24] KNAW/Meertens Instituut. (n.d.). Oisterwijk, Maria Vreugderijke, O.L. Vrouw ter Linde. [Accessed on 13-04-2019]. Retrieved from: https://www.meertens.knaw.nl/bedevaart/bol/afbeelding/571/3870